REPORT ON THE GOVERNMENT OF CANADA STAKEHOLDER CONSULTATIONS

on the

FRAMEWORK CONVENTION ON TOBACCO CONTROL

October 3 - 4, 2001 Crowne Plaza Hotel Ottawa, ON



Our mission is to help the people of Canada maintain and improve their health Health Canada

Également disponible en français sous le titre
Rapport des consultations sur la Convention-cadre pour la lutte antitabac tenues par le
Gouvernement du Canada auprès des parties concernées

Contents may not be reproduced for commercial purposes, but any other reproduction, with acknowledgments, is encouraged.

This publication may be provided in alternate formats upon request.

For further information or to obtain additional copies, please contact:

Heidi Jackson International Affairs Directorate Health Canada Address Locator: 0908A Brooke Claxton Building Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel.: (613) 941-7304

This document is available on the web site:

http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/datapcb/iad/ih_tobaccocons-e.htm

© Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada, 2002

Cat. H21-212/2002E ISBN 0-662-33276-8

Table of Contents

The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC)	1
Participants	
Plenary 1 (October 3)	
Speakers	2
Ed Aiston, Health Canada	2
Dann Michols, Health Canada	2
Allyn Taylor, World Health Organization	3
Ken Kyle, Framework Convention Alliance	3
Questions and Comments	4
Chair's Text of a Framework Convention on Tobacco Control:	
Opening sections	6
Plenary 2 (October 4) Chair's Text of a Framework Convention on Tobacco Control: Continued	15
Comments	23
Summary of recurring themes and issues	24
Closing remarks	26
Appendix A - Agenda	A-1
Appendix B - Participant list	. B-1
Appendix C - Compendium of participant responses to an evaluation question	C-1
Appendix D - Chair's text of a framework convention on tobacco control	D-1

Background

The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC)

In 1999 the World Health Assembly (WHA), the governing body of the World Health Organization (WHO) unanimously backed a resolution calling for the development of the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC). The main objective of the Convention is to reduce the health consequences of tobacco use through collective international action and co-operation on tobacco control. The International Negotiating Body (INB) of the FCTC has met periodically since October 2000 to negotiate the Convention text. Over 150 WHO member states participate in these meetings. The aim is to complete negotiations and have the FCTC open for signature and ratification by 2003.

The Chair of the FCTC developed a draft text after the first round of negotiations which was used as the basis for negotiations among member states during the second negotiating session. This draft text was also used as the basis of discussion for the consultations held with Canadian stakeholders in Ottawa on October 3 and 4, 2001 (see Appendix D). A written consultation on this same text was held in February 2001 for which Health Canada received comments from 21 groups.

Participants

The 100 participants at the Ottawa consultations included non-governmental organizations (NGOs) working in the areas of health and tobacco control, Aboriginal organizations, and those representing tobacco product manufacturers, associated labour union organizations, tobacco growers and tobacco product retailers. A number of provincial and territorial government representatives also participated as observers. Representatives from the federal departments of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, Finance, Canadian International Development Agency, Canada Customs and Revenue Agency, Justice, Solicitor General, Agriculture, Industry, Royal Canadian Mounted Police, Indian and Northern Affairs and Health Canada also attended to listen to the discussion and to act as technical advisors. For a full participant list, please see Appendix B.

At the end of the consultation session, participants were asked to complete evaluation forms. In the evaluation forms, participants were asked to identify the one most important thing they would like to see happen in the upcoming negotiations in Geneva. A compendium of the responses to this question can be found in Appendix C.

Plenary 1 (October 3)

Speakers

The following is a summary of the remarks from the opening speakers.

Ed Aiston, Health Canada

Ed Aiston, Director General, International Affairs Directorate, Health Policy and Communications Branch, Health Canada and Head of the Canadian Delegation to the FCTC negotiations

Mr. Aiston chaired the opening plenary of the stakeholder consultations on the FCTC. He welcomed the participants and expressed his appreciation for their willingness to participate in the consultations. He indicated that the FCTC represents the first time that over 150 countries have joined together to develop a Convention that is grounded in public health. The consequences of tobacco use are important to both Canadians and citizens in other countries, particularly those in the developing world.

Mr. Aiston outlined the three objectives for the meeting:

- To draw on expertise from the stakeholder community in Canada
- To gather input and comments on the issues covered in the "Chair's Text of a Framework Convention on Tobacco Control"
- To seek views on priorities for future negotiations on the FCTC.

He indicated that there was a broad mix of stakeholders at these consultations, representing many views on tobacco issues; all viewpoints would be taken into consideration. He also indicated that the Canadian Government would continue to welcome comments at any time during the negotiating process. The consultation process began in 1999 and will continue until the FCTC is open for signature in 2003. The next negotiating meeting will take place in Geneva in November 2001.

Dann Michols, Health Canada

Dann Michols, Assistant Deputy Minister, Healthy Environments and Consumer Safety Branch, Health Canada

Dann Michols welcomed the participants and provided the following bacground and context for the meeting.

The WHO estimates that tobacco-related illnesses cause over four million deaths per year and that this will grow to about 10 million deaths by 2030. The majority of these deaths will be in developing countries. In Canada tobacco use is the greatest preventable cause of illness, disability and premature death – causing 45,000 deaths per year. As well, links between health problems and exposure to second-hand smoke are well established.

Canada played a leadership role in introducing the idea of an international treaty on tobacco control to the World Health Assembly (WHA). Canada believes a comprehensive, coordinated and multifaceted approach to tobacco control is necessary which includes policy development, legislation and regulation, enforcement, public education and partnerships.

Progress is being made to curb smoking and improve health through domestic policy, but tobacco issues are also global in nature. The FCTC will ensure that domestic initiatives are supported by international efforts, and that trans-boundary issues and international development goals are addressed.

Allyn Taylor, World Health Organization (WHO)

Allyn Taylor, Health Policy Advisor, World Health Organization (WHO)

Allyn Taylor provided insight into how the FCTC negotiations were progressing.

Tobacco cannot be regulated through domestic legislation alone as the tobacco market is affected by a complex mix of factors that transcend national borders, including international trade liberalization. So far global participation has been outstanding, but a number of political splits have arisen, some between developed and developing countries, but others due to cultural and historical differences. Challenges have arisen around financial and technical assistance as well as compensation and liability provisions. Other areas which may be problematic include the harmonization of policies (taxes and prices) at the global level, the role of NGOs in the negotiating process, and the level of detail appropriate for the Convention. All these issues are on the table for negotiation.

The FCTC marks the first time in the history of the WHO that member states have used the organization as a platform to negotiate a legally binding convention.

Ken Kyle, Canadian Cancer Society representing the Framework Convention Alliance Ken Kyle, Director, Public Issues, Canadian Cancer Society

Ken Kyle made the following comments related to NGO participation.

The Framework Convention Alliance (FCA) is a coalition of 140 international NGOs committed to ensuring a strong and effective FCTC and includes organizations and coalitions working at regional, national and international levels. It was formed to improve communication among groups working on the FCTC and to reach out to groups not yet involved, particularly those in developing countries.

In ensuring a strong FCTC, the FCA has produced position papers on the draft text, daily news bulletins during the negotiating sessions, and advocacy materials. It has also run briefing sessions for delegates.

The FCA believes tobacco policies should be evidence-based and draw upon international best practices. Promotion of public health must be the guiding principle and should override provisions of other international agreements. Some issues of concern to the NGO community include advertising, sponsorship and promotion; smuggling; tax-free and duty-free tobacco sales; and misleading terms such as "light" or "mild" on tobacco products. The FCA advocates for a mechanism to provide financial and other resources to assist countries in their tobacco control efforts and to use tobacco tax policy as a public health tool to achieve continuous decreases in tobacco consumption.

Questions and Comments

Participants were invited to ask questions or make comments on the speakers' presentations. A summary of the discussion follows.

A tobacco union representative raised the issue of unemployment being a health hazard and noted that 50,000 Canadian workers rely on the industry and their voices must be heard.

An NGO representative stressed the need for a sustainable development model that balances economic development, environmental sustainability, health and well-being. There are concerns around the global trade agenda and the impact of the World Trade Organization (WTO) and regional trade agreements. A question was posed regarding the statement that the Convention may be able to supercede trade agreements, the role of the treaty bodies and how this may be balanced regarding human rights issues.

Allyn Taylor responded that some of the WHO member countries have asked that the Convention supercede international trade agreements. WHO and WTO are discussing the relationship between trade law and tobacco control.

A tobacco union representative expressed his dismay at the small number of references to workers in the Chair's text and pointed out that this was indicative of how the workers' interests have not been taken into consideration throughout the process. As well, the language is unclear between the French and English documents. In the English text the phrase used is "tobacco control" however in the French version this appears as "anti-tabac." This confusion between the two languages makes it impossible to decipher if the approach being taken is one of control or one of banning.

Mr. Aiston responded that all of the UN languages are being used in the negotiations, including both French and English, causing multiple problems around translation. These issues will be raised with the WHO. But the operative word is "control"—there are no expectations around a ban at this point.

An industry representative inquired about the relationship between trade and the FCTC.

Allyn Taylor responded that this was a question that she, as a member of the WHO secretariat could not answer, but that the issue is being discussed in the negotiations, particularly between developing and developed countries. Guiding principle five has a reference to the FCTC and trade law.

The same representative asked whether this guiding principle would affect packaging or labeling issues as the cigar industry is over 90 percent international and thus trade barriers are of particular importance to them. They embrace the idea of harmonization to even the playing field and to bring many countries up to a certain standard level.

An NGO representative revisited earlier comments concerning the issue of jobs and sustainable livelihoods. She stressed the importance of these issues and indicated work around collaborative research is being carried out to ensure there is a strong evidence base around this treaty. In response a tobacco union representative acknowledged the concern for job replacement, but cautioned against not replacing current jobs with low paying, service industry positions.

A representative from an Aboriginal organization referred to the fact that 72 percent of Aboriginal adults 15 years and older smoke. There is no mention of Aboriginal or indigenous populations in the Chair's text. An open question was posed to the other Aboriginal representatives in the room for discussion over the course of the meeting: Should there be special mention made regarding indigenous peoples in the Convention?

A tobacco representative asked for clarity around how the stakeholders' comments will be incorporated and the proposed timetable. Mr. Aiston clarified that member countries will continue to negotiate the Convention text at the next meeting in Geneva in November. The Canadian delegation will consider comments made at the consultations when forming positions for the negotiations.

An NGO representative raised questions regarding how other United Nations (UN) conventions such as the Convention on the Rights of the Child will link with a convention on tobacco control and how youth will be involved in the process.

Allyn Taylor explained that UNICEF is a participant on the *ad hoc* interagency task force on tobacco control and has collaborated on a WHO study on the relationship of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and tobacco control.

A tobacco union representative for the tobacco industry asked for clarification around the role and responsibilities of the provinces regarding the ratification of the FCTC. Mr. Aiston indicated that provincial/territorial governments have been consulted on the FCTC and that they have been represented on Canada's delegation to the negotiations. Provincial/territorial rights and interests will be respected in the ratification process.

A tobacco union representative asked for clarification of the government's objectives regarding banning tobacco (a legal product) and called for a need to be honest with the workers in the industry.

Mr. Aiston responded that there has been no serious discussion during the negotiations around banning tobacco; all discussions have revolved around control and the means of control.

Another tobacco union representative voiced further concerns about job loss due to restrictions which may ensue, and would result in, but not be limited to, factories closing. He further pointed out that if manufacturing jobs are moved to other countries to take advantage of cheap labour, the government will still enjoy its \$5 billion in revenues (12 times what the companies receive in profits) and the companies themselves will still make a profit, but it will be displaced workers who will be affected.

A representative for duty-free retailers pointed out that although the FCTC does not set out to ban tobacco products, it does contain mention of banning duty-free tobacco products. As well, the text addresses issues around licensing, taxation, trade and commerce. When will representatives for finance, trade, labour, commerce, transport and international trade be brought into the discussions?

Mr. Aiston clarified that all the relevant government departments have been a part of the discussions, including Industry, Foreign Affairs and International Trade and Finance, and that officials from some of these departments will be members of the delegations to FCTC negotiations.

An NGO representative asked about provisions in the Convention which will improve, or have the potential to improve, the conditions for workers, and whether international labour bodies had been involved in the negotiations.

Allyn Taylor responded that there are a number of provisions aimed at workers, including financial measures. As well, the International Labour Organization has attended the INB.

Chair's text of a Framework Convention on Tobacco Control: Opening sections

Ross Snyder from the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade is a senior member of the Canadian negotiating team on the FCTC.

Ross Snyder briefly outlined the structure, elements and relationship between the opening and later sections in the Chair's text. The opening sections in the Chair's text include the following: Preamble, Definitions, Objective, Guiding Principles, and General Obligations. After the introduction by Mr. Snyder, participants were invited to comment on the various opening sections in plenary and were also given the opportunity to complete an evaluation form with additional comments (39 completed forms were received). Due to time restraints, participants were asked to vote on which of the eight guiding

principles they would be most interested in discussing in plenary. Four guiding principles were chosen: 2, 5, 6 and 7.

Following are summaries of Mr. Snyder's introductions to the opening sections, the comments made in plenary and the response forms submitted by participants at the end of the consultation.

Preamble

This section has not yet been written. Mr. Snyder indicated that it is typical to add this section further into the negotiating process. The Preamble will not in itself carry any obligations, but will be a political statement of purpose.

Definitions

This section had not yet been written. Mr. Snyder explained that definitions are critical to the interpretation of the substantive obligations. They should not be written at the end of the process as the negotiations should not take place based on assumptions regarding the meaning of certain terms. The Chair of the INB and the secretariat have asked the parties to supply lists of terms which need to be defined, as well as suggested definitions.

Objective

The draft text declares that the objective of the Convention and its protocols is to provide a set of tobacco control measures which will be implemented by the Parties with the aim of continually reducing the prevalence of tobacco use in order to protect people from the health, social, environmental and economic results of tobacco use and exposure to tobacco smoke.

The participants were asked: From your perspective, what is positive or negative about the objective statement? Following is a summary of the comments from the plenary session and written submissions.

An NGO representative remarked that the Convention was taking a needed global approach.

Issues were raised by a representative from an Aboriginal association around the terms "prevalence" and "consumption" and the need for clarification regarding their precise definitions. An NGO representative noted the inclusion of the term "prevention" in several areas, but also noted that the term "promotion" (as in "health promotion") is not present and should be. According to at least eight NGOs, the objective should not be to reduce the "prevalence" of tobacco use, but to reduce tobacco use overall or to ultimately eliminate it; one of these NGOs suggested including prevalence, incidence and overall consumption in the objective statement. Three other NGOs concurred that consumption should be mentioned, and one also added that the positive protection aspect should be included as well.

An industry representative questioned the negative phrasing of this section and suggested a more positive approach be taken. Comments were raised by a tobacco representative around the issue of translation. In the French text "la lutte anti-tabac" should be revised to keep in line with the English text "tobacco control". A representative from a health NGO would like mention of "promotion" and "prevention" in the Convention. In the French version of the text, an NGO representative requested the term "sensiblement" be replaced by "substantiellement," that "tabagisme" replace "tabac" (in lutte pour control…) and that the last few words be changed to "a la fumée de tabac environmentale."

An industry representative suggested that although it was clarified earlier in the discussions that the focus of the Convention is on tobacco control and not on banning tobacco, the text in this section (in the French version) suggests the contrary with phrases such as "effets dévastateurs" and "protéger les générations." Other industry representatives stressed that the objective is based on false and misleading assumptions and that industry was not properly consulted.

A suggestion was put forth to include references to workers and jobs by a tobacco union representative. A duty-free retail representative suggested the Convention would be more relevant if it focused on prevention, specifically aimed at youth. A cigar industry representative asked for a distinction to be made between cigar and cigarette tobacco.

It was also suggested that the objective should state "present and future generations through the means of the framework."

While the inclusion of "health, social, environmental and economic consequences" was applauded by at least one tobacco industry representative as acknowledging the balance which must be part of the Convention, several others felt the issue of employment protection was not adequately stated.

Several NGOs lauded the acknowledgment in this section that tobacco use is a global issue and a standardized approach is needed. One of these organizations also added that the issue of addiction be added to this section and another issued the reminder that tobacco use must be kept in the context of a social problem, not an individual one.

This section is too broad, according to two representatives from the cigar industry, and does not distinguish between the different types of tobacco products. A duty-free representative questioned the authority of the WHO and Canadian Government to dictate to the world and its citizens around tobacco use and stressed the primary focus of the Convention should be on addressing youth smoking.

Guiding Principles

With respect to the Guiding Principle section, Mr. Snyder explained that it is unusual to have guiding principles as a separate part of a convention. In this context it is not clear what the guiding principles will do. This section could change. In the current Chair's text there are eight guiding principles.

Following is a summary of the comments from the plenary session and written submissions on the guiding principles.

Guiding principle # 1

Chair's text: "Reducing the current impact, and halting the growth, of tobacco consumption is crucial in protecting the health of individuals, as well as national and global public health, and requires comprehensive multisectoral national actions and coordinated international responses."

Three health organizations noted that reducing impact and halting growth will not achieve the objective, but that reversing growth, or reducing or eliminating use is necessary. One duty-free participant objected to the FCTC superceding other treaty agreements and local customs. Another individual from the same sector stated that the WHO should not venture outside of its mandate by trying to regulate taxation and trade issues.

Guiding principle # 2

Chair's text: "Every person should be fully informed about the addictive and lethal nature of tobacco consumption, and non-smokers should be adequately protected from exposure to tobacco smoke."

Both a tobacco industry representative and a duty-free retail representative took exception to the dictatorial tone of the principle, that "every person should be fully informed." The duty-free representative asked that it be replaced with "information be made available to each person." The same duty-free representative addressed the vagueness of the term "adequate." Several NGO representatives also asked that this term be removed or be replaced by "completely" and one cited that consensus research shows there is no safe level of exposure to second-hand smoke. Another asked for a clear definition of the term "smoke." The term "addictive" is preferable to "dependance" and should be used throughout the text, as it is here, according to an Aboriginal representative.

A tobacco industry official pointed out that the Canadian public already has a high awareness level of the risks involved; an NGO countered that the awareness levels are not high enough.

An NGO representative stressed that tobacco use has to be dealt with in different ways – many approaches are needed, especially at the international level. All available means should be employed to curb the problem.

Two NGO representatives questioned the usefulness of simply informing people (especially in developing countries) about the addictive and lethal nature of tobacco. An Aboriginal representative

asked that this idea be expanded to every child (beginning as young as kindergarten) becoming educated about the lethal nature of tobacco.

An NGO representative related that smokers themselves seek protection by requesting non-smoking sections in public places, and therefore requested that "non-smokers" be changed to "people." Two other NGO representatives agreed. Another NGO representative asked that non-smokers not only be protected against exposure to tobacco smoke, but that they also be informed of its negative impacts.

According to several NGO representatives, there are two separate points in this section and they should be treated as such. Informing the public is an issue to be dealt with apart from protecting non-smokers.

The nature of the term "tobacco" was discussed and resulted in a cigar industry representative asking that a distinction be made between cigarette and cigar tobacco. An Aboriginal representative asked that the term be broadened to include snuff tobacco as well.

Guiding principle #3

Chair's text: "The importance of technical cooperation in helping to establish and implement effective tobacco-control programmes in Parties in which public health resources are limited should be recognized."

A public health worker emphasized the need for governments to be actively involved in public health initiatives around tobacco issues; the federal governments through policy decisions and provincial governments through program funding.

Guiding principle # 4

Chair's text: "The importance of financial assistance to aid the economic transition of tobacco growers and workers that may be displaced as a future consequence of successful tobacco-control programmes should be recognized."

A retailer indicated that economic transition should take small business owners and displaced retail/wholesale workers into consideration.

Guiding principle # 5

Chair's text: "Tobacco-control measures should not constitute a means of arbitrary or unjustifiable discrimination in international trade."

A cigar industry representative indicated full agreement with this principle.

An NGO representative pointed out that agreements which liberalize trade restrictions result in making products more available; and if the purpose of the Convention is to decrease consumption, the FCTC should not be subject to normal trade rules. The present wording of the principle does not support this idea.

Another NGO representative endorsed wording put forward by the European Union at the last round of negotiations: "priority should be given to public health protection when tobacco control measures provided for in this Convention are examined for compatibility with other international agreements."

Several NGO representatives expressed concerns around how the Convention will address justifying trade discrimination and how trade agreements could undermine the Convention. Two NGO representatives also argued that the text should prioritize health over trade and other issues. According to a duty-free representative, a ban on duty-free sales contravenes many national laws and multi- and bi-lateral trade agreements.

Guiding principle # 6

Chair's text: "The tobacco industry should be held responsible for the harm its products cause to public health and the environment, with each Party determining the scope of such responsibility within its jurisdiction. (Chair's note: As announced during the first session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body, WHO is convening a panel of legal experts to make recommendations to the Negotiating Body on the nature and scope of potential liability and compensation provisions.¹)"

A retailer stressed the need for governments to also be held financially responsible through the taxes they receive from tobacco sales and a duty-free representative added individual responsibility should also appear in this principle. An industry representative pointed out that if the real intention is to force businesses to close through threat of litigation, this is an indirect means of banning tobacco products.

A retail representative asked that guiding principles six and seven be amalgamated due to their interdependence.

An NGO representative asked for more emphasis on "industry conduct" which includes, but is not limited to, its products. A retail representative asked that the term "tobacco industry" be defined to include manufacturers, retailers, growers, etc. Another industry representative added that the government is the largest tobacco stakeholder and should also be held responsible.

A cigar representative found the principle problematic as it does not consider individual rights, type of use or genetics, but is rather just a blanket statement. To illustrate his point, he suggested substituting

¹ See WHO document A/FCTC/INB2/5 Rev.1 at the FCTC documentation web site: http://www.who.int/gb/fctc/inb2/Einb2.htm

the words "auto industry" for "tobacco industry." The auto industry is not held responsible for negative spin-off effects from their products, for instance when 16-year-olds drive carelessly or recklessly. Thus cigar smokers, who represent a separate demographic from cigarette smokers (older and smoke very few cigars each year), should be treated separately in the Convention.

An NGO representative pledged support for the inclusion of this principle. Another NGO participant concurred and pointed out that meaningful change will only happen (especially in the developing world) if the industry and its senior officials are held personally responsible. Still another NGO representative drew on examples from British Columbia and Ontario where cost recovery law suits have been initiated.

Several industry representatives remarked on the need for individuals to accept responsibility for their tobacco consumption. A representative from the duty-free sector also noted that tobacco is a legal product and companies are required by law to divulge their recipes to the government. Therefore, they should be held responsible for their products according to compliance with these recipes.

Guiding principle #7

Chair's text: "The participants of all elements of civil society is essential in achieving the objective of this Convention."

A tobacco union representative pointed out that Canadian smokers should be consulted and their rights should be respected. Another tobacco union representative asked that this principle be less prescriptive.

An NGO representative stressed that it is not appropriate for the industry to be present during such public health discussions.

An NGO representative indicated that this principle is not relevant to the discussion.

If, as was suggested, smokers are added to this section, the same must be done for non-smokers according to an NGO representative.

Guiding principle #8

Chair's text: "The provisions of this Convention should be recognized as minimum standards, and Parties are encouraged to implement measures beyond those required by the Convention."

No comments were received regarding this guiding principle.

Other comments

An NGO representative noted that two points are missing from the guiding principles which should be included:

- 1. Access to programs to reduce tobacco use; and
- 2. Incorporation of best practice research (dealing with programs, policies and other interventions) into program development on an ongoing basis.

General Obligations

Mr Snyder indicated that general obligations sections are common in treaties, cutting across the various substantive issues.

The Chair's text outlines seven general obligations regarding:

- 1. Developing national tobacco-control strategies;
- 2. Financing these strategies, adopting legislation and reducing tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke in accordance with the Convention;
- 3. Regulating and prohibiting tobacco product exports which do not comply with the exporting country's domestic standards;
- 4. Cooperating to formulate agreed measures, procedures and standards;
- 5. Cooperating with international bodies;
- 6. Not affecting additional domestic measures; and
- 7. Not affecting bilateral or multilateral agreements.

Following is a summary of the comments from the plenary session and written submissions.

A representative from an NGO drew attention to the fact that the link between financial assistance for economic transition is made in the guiding principles, but this theme is not carried through under the general obligations. In countries such as Zimbabwe, much of the available land is used for tobacco crops, including land which historically grew food crops. As well, money from the tobacco industry is used to build schools. The Convention must go deeper in terms of how the transition from tobacco crops will be made, especially in developing countries.

Clarification around the term "harmonization" is needed according to several NGOs and if this term results in the lowest common denominator being the baseline, then reference to harmonization should be removed. Several participants also asked for clarification regarding financial responsibilities.

An NGO participant asked that the word "reduce" be replaced with "eliminate exposure to tobacco smoke" in 2 (c) which now reads: "reduce tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke in accordance with the provisions of this Convention and, as relevant, its protocols." Another NGO representative asked that technical assistance be added to 2 (a) which deals with establishing, reinforcing and financing a national coordinating mechanism for tobacco control. This representative

also commented that the language is weak in both 2 (a) and 2 (b) which deal with adopting legislation measures and harmonizing policies.

Many industry representatives felt workers were not given fair consideration in this (and other) sections, one also stressed the need for evidence-based decisions.

An NGO representative suggested that integration with sustainable development approaches should be reinforced here, and that employment strategies could also be addressed in this section.

An industry representative suggested that the industry be represented at the negotiations in Geneva.

Mr. Aiston summarized the morning's discussions. Participants then broke into small groups to discuss the remaining sections of the Chair's text not discussed in plenary for the afternoon session. Technical advisors from the federal government were on hand for direction and clarification. Groups were asked to organize their discussions around the following headings: gaps, areas that need more emphasis, areas that need less emphasis, priorities, and other comments.

Plenary 2 (October 4)

Results of the small group discussions

The results of the discussions from the small groups were reported back in plenary and participants made further comments or clarifications on the various sections. Following are summaries from each small group discussion. These summaries include information from the presentations made in plenary by the small group facilitators, the detailed notes submitted by the small group rapporteurs, and the comments made by the participants in plenary following each presentation. These discussions have been organized to follow the structure of the Chair's text, and comments do not appear in the order in which they were presented at the meeting.

Section F - Price and tax measures to reduce the demand for tobacco

As in other discussions, NGO participants expressed concern around the term "harmonization" (in reference to harmonization of tobacco product prices) and want assurance this will result in prices going up to meet the highest price, and thus making the product less affordable. This being said, price is only one factor in a multipronged approach including education, prevention, etc. to tobacco reduction. One of the NGOs contended retail price, more than any other factor, impacts consumption and sales rates.

An industry representative voiced concerns around raising taxes for tobacco products, contending that this leads to both an increase in smuggling and a rising probability of foreign product flooding the market. It was suggested that higher taxes also place an unfair burden on the working poor and the unemployed, two of the heaviest tobacco using groups.

There was agreement that consumption rates and purchase rates are separate indicators and must be recognized as such (purchase rates do not take illegal purchases into consideration).

Section G Non-price measures to reduce the demand for tobacco

Passive smoking

NGOs asked that the statement in the draft text dealing with systemic protection from exposure to tobacco smoke in enclosed workplaces, public places and public transit, either become universal or that the special risk groups identified be broadened to include workers, children in the home, etc. As it stands the only special interest groups cited for particular consideration are children and pregnant women. Elimination of tobacco use should be emphasized, not protection from or reduction of tobacco use, and references to second-hand smoke should replace the action of "passive smoking."

Smokers are not accommodated in this statement, according to industry officials. They should have the right to choose a ventilated room or non-smoking section.

NGO representatives urged that honesty and transparency guide all communication regarding environmental tobacco smoke. This can be achieved in part by an elimination of third party communication/disinformation campaigns.

Regulation of contents of tobacco products

With respect to the reference of harmonizing standards, NGO representatives were unanimous in voicing their concerns around the vague nature of this statement. They also stressed that harmonization may not be feasible or desirable if it results in the lowest common standard being used. In particular it was warned that harmonization of international standards should not interfere with a country's ability to act quickly.

Industry and tobacco union representatives called for the development of international testing/reporting standards as well as a framework to facilitate reducing the risk associated with tobacco products. It was agreed that all stakeholders should be involved in developing the standards.

Several NGO representatives asked for the focus of this statement to be broadened beyond the product content itself and include smoke content. These same individuals asked for more emphasis to be placed on emissions, additives and nicotine. They also asked that priority be placed on giving governments the power to change product content and regulate tobacco as a hazardous product. Industry representatives indicated that harmonized standards would be useful so that they would not have to defend Canadian standards in the international arena.

Regulation of tobacco-product disclosures

Discrepancies in the text between the French and English versions were identified.

Industry representatives reported that this statement regarding enforcing disclosures around ingredients, additives and major components of tobacco smoke, is vague. Questions from all participants centred around timing and format of disclosures: who will receive the information (government, regulatory bodies or a broader audience?); and what will be done with the information. While industry participants were particularly concerned with disclosing confidential commercial information (although willing to disclose all ingredients and major constituents of tobacco smoke for appropriate products), others felt the statement should not allude to proprietary rights.

NGO representatives asked that disclosure also include information regarding point of sale payments, third party funding and research. Industry officials asked that anti-tobacco groups funding sources also be revealed. They also suggested that industry may be able to support developing countries that do not have the technical capacity or funding around disclosure issues.

Industry representatives supported government collaboration around product testing and welcomed further discussion around the issue as it has been acknowledged that current tests are not adequate.

Packaging and labelling

An NGO participant strongly supported the provision which addresses banning terms such as 'light', 'mild' and 'low tar' to convey a product is less harmful, both in Canada and internationally. A cigar industry representative stressed that descriptors for cigars denote taste and not tar levels, and this is another reason why cigar products should be considered separately from cigarettes. A tobacco industry representative argued that terms such as "light" and "mild" are not misleading, while an NGO participant disagreed.

A tobacco industry participant asked for clarification around the terms "false, misleading or deceptive." NGO representatives supported the article which contained these terms and pointed out that this provision is already in effect in the *Canadian Tobacco Act*.

A cigar industry representative stated that articles pertaining to statements and product information on packaging is of particular importance to the cigar industry due to the international focus of its packaging. A substantial amount of cigar packaging space is already used to meet current requirements.

One NGO representative expressed the futility of an age requirement on packaging as it makes smoking seem more adult, and therefore more attractive to young people.

NGO and cigar industry representatives were clearly divided around the issue of colour pictorial warnings. The cigar industry representative argued that these warnings are not appropriate for their products, and that perhaps an international symbol should be developed. NGO representatives believed photos would address literacy issues and language issues both in Canada (where some communities, including native communities, may not communicate in either official language) and in other countries.

One NGO representative explained that the broad nature of packaging can be used as a cost-effective educational initiative to increase public awareness and reduce smoking. Representatives from both the cigar and the tobacco industries questioned the goal of health warnings on the packaging and stated that some of the information required, such as tar levels in cigars, is impossible to test.

Representatives from health and First Nations NGOs maintained that consumers have a right to know as much information about products as possible.

Education, training and public awareness

It was agreed by all that more emphasis should be placed on targeted education campaigns, although one NGO representative felt public training should be somewhat more generic and the focus be broadened beyond youth. Several NGO representatives stressed the need for target audience involvement in the design and delivery of programs and initiatives.

Aboriginal and other NGO representatives identified advocacy as a gap in this section of the Convention. The deletion of the term "vulnerable" was also called for in the clause relating to ensuring groups ("notably, children, young persons and vulnerable groups") are fully informed about the health risks of tobacco, particularly if it relates to Aboriginals. A suggested replacement was the term "high risk." A note of caution was expressed around lumping different groups with different sensibilities and issues, such as youth and Aboriginals, under one moniker.

NGO representatives believed more emphasis should be placed on sharing best practices which can be adapted for local conditions, cultures and different groups. This will also allow other countries to benefit from Canada's expertise. Education should also be more accessible (and include NGOs and governments) and an Aboriginal representative pointed out it should be culturally relevant and take into consideration traditional and nontraditional tobacco uses.

An NGO representative voiced uncertainty regarding the quality of information reaching the general public, and as a result health organizations should be at the ready to respond to misinformation. It was suggested that one such myth is that bars will close as a result of smoking bans. Information should be positioned around a premise to promote health, not attack individual rights. Further, a goal should be set to encourage a smoke-free norm.

An Aboriginal representative reinforced the need for both youth and the communities themselves to be involved at all stages of the initiatives, including the development stage. Adequate resources are also imperative for First Nations communities to implement effective programs for their youth.

Industry representatives asked for clarification around the term "industry" as referred to in the phrase "facilitate public access to information on the tobacco industry." It was further pointed out that there are many people involved in the industry including growers, vendors, truck drivers etc.

Advertising, promotion and sponsorship

A tobacco union member pledged his support for the statement: "prohibiting all forms of direct and indirect tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship targeted at persons under the age of 18." NGOs were unanimous in their support for a total ban on advertising, for all age groups.

Tobacco industry representatives questioned the existence of evidence to support some of the commitments in the Convention. They pointed to the statement regarding imposing strict restrictions on all forms of direct and indirect tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship targeted at people over 18. They noted that a ban on advertising has been in place in Canada since 1989 and yet there was an increase in youth smoking in 1991.

An NGO representative suggested that tobacco-industry identification programs could indirectly promote smoking, by raising its profile. Representatives from industry adamantly denied that their

program "Operation Identification" in any way promotes tobacco sales to youth. A representative from the retail industry defended the identification program and outlined the compliance rate and the success it has had.

An Aboriginal participant pointed out that one industry-funded pilot project for First Nations youth saw a reduction of tobacco use by 50 percent on the premises of one particular school. Several NGO representatives voiced objections to direct industry funding for youth-related projects.

Adopting national measures and cooperating to phase out cross-border advertising, promotion and sponsorship is a priority according to one NGO representative. The issue of cross-border advertising can only be addressed in an international convention.

Section H Demand reduction measures concerning tobacco dependence and cessation

Industry participants believed the government should be responsible for funding the cessation initiatives outlined in the Convention. Both industry and NGO representatives stressed the importance of adequate funding. One NGO representative added that a sustained funding approach, to address issues beyond cessation, is necessary. As well, funding must be proportional to impact with some groups, such as Aboriginal communities, requiring more funding. General consensus resulted around the need for sustainable, affordable, portable (including internationally), and accessible cessation and treatment resources and programs.

Looking at the issue with an international perspective, cessation initiatives must take into account products besides cigarettes (such as bidis, chewing tobacco, etc.) and also examine the social norms which support these practices, according to an NGO representative.

NGO representatives found several gaps in the section that addresses implementation of promotional and educational campaigns aimed at encouraging cessation of tobacco use. They asked for the inclusion of tobacco control information in standard curricula for all health professionals. This includes making advocacy information and cessation training available to all – cessation is an overlooked, yet primary issue. According to one NGO representative, coalitions must be built outside the medical model to include a broad range of stakeholders. As well, what is required is treatment, which is long-term, not cessation, which is short-term.

It was agreed that education measures should be targeted in their approach and the intended audiences should be involved in the design and implementation. Audiences that require specific, separate approaches include youth (with sub-sets such as late teens and early 20s), Aboriginals, women, and pregnant women. Promotion and education campaigns should be integrated into school curriculum starting at the elementary levels. Because this is an international treaty, the issue should also be addressed outside of schools.

An Aboriginal participant also stressed the importance of employing culturally relevant and appropriate approaches. Minimal international standards should be established and best practices should be recognized and used.

Regarding language, it was pointed out by one NGO representative that the term "campaign" as referring to "educational campaigns aimed at encouraging cessation ..." sounds temporary. An Aboriginal representative asked that "addiction" replace "dependence," in the statement "integration of treatment of tobacco dependence ..." and in all other references in the Convention.

Section I - Measures related to the supply of tobacco

Illicit trade in tobacco products

The regulation of Internet sales must be addressed in the Convention and more emphasis is needed on the impact of illicit trade on youth according to a duty-free representative who also thought it should be clearly stated that retail duty-free is not the main source of smuggled tobacco.

An industry participant indicated that it was important to recognize that increased taxes may result in increased smuggling – the opposite of the intended effect. As well, smuggling is an international problem which encompasses much more than just tobacco products, therefore the best approach in dealing with the problem should not single out one industry. Another industry representative pointed out that a tobacco marketing board controls the production and sale of tobacco and ensures quality standards are met. Smuggled products will not necessarily meet these standards.

An NGO representative contradicted the comment made by an industry representative that tobacco control will result in a decrease in jobs. There will be a decrease in jobs in that industry, but money will be diverted to other areas of the economy.

Another NGO provided alternate wording for article 3(a) which reads: "carry a statement indicating the name of the manufacturer, the country of origin, and the product batch-number, including the date of production and expiry." The NGO proposed text reads: "carry overt or covert markings that allow enforcement authorities to identify the manufacturing plant, production batch, and at least the first customer to whom the product was sold and all future customers known to the manufacturer at the time of manufacture."

Elimination of sales to and by young persons

A retail representative indicated that the retail industry has asked for government support to train individuals in the retail business around youth and intervention measures. More emphasis is required in this section around youth education, retailer education, and the responsibility of all sectors. Questions arose from industry representatives around article 12 and the lack of repercussions for youth buying or selling tobacco. NGO representatives stressed that resources are not best used to prosecute youth, but

would be better spent on educating retailers. A retail representative outlined Operation ID, a program to train retailers in the area of illegal tobacco sales.

Licensing

The differences in licensing measures between developed and developing nations need to be clear and the link between consumption and licensing (of tobacco retailers) must be clearly established according to a duty-free representative.

An NGO representative pledged support for effective licensing with enforcement and substantial penalties. An industry representative drew on the Quebec example, where licensing measures were cancelled, to illustrate their lack of effectiveness.

An industry representative objected to implementing developed country standards on developing countries. The representative indicated that government policy which does not prosecute minors for possessing or smoking tobacco is at the root of the problem for underage consumption.

NGOs were generally supportive of measures to ensure licensing requirements for tobacco retailers.

Government support for tobacco manufacturing and agriculture

An industry representative stressed the need to recognize that government support will be needed if the intent is to eliminate tobacco consumption and production. Both industry and NGO representatives agreed crop replacement is difficult. Several suggestions arose regarding how tobacco tax money and industry profits could be used to benefit the community. This included exploration of alternate crops and jobs, youth programs, and cessation and education programs.

<u>Section J Compensation and liability</u>

There exists no text in the Convention related to this subject. WHO has convened a panel of legal experts to make recommendations to the Negotiating Body on the nature and scope of potential liability and compensation provisions.² Participants had suggestions for the development of this section.

NGOs and industry participants identified a clear link between guiding principle six and this section which both address the issue of compensation and liability. Health NGOs suggested the following points be incorporated into this section:

- A financial reward (for compliant governments) and punishment (for errant tobacco companies)
- Minimum marketing standards equivalent to the highest existing standards
- Clarity regarding general versus specific responsibility

² See WHO document A/FCTC/INB2/5 Rev.1 at the FCTC documentation web site: http://www.who.int/gb/fctc/inb2/Einb2.htm

• Systems that work internationally as well as individually for each country.

Health NGO representatives identified the need to strengthen liability issues in the treaty and an industry representative voiced concerns around retroactive liability.

Section K Research and surveillance
Section L Scientific, technical and legal cooperation
Section M Conference of the Parties
Section O Financial resources

One discussion took place around the above sections which deal with financial and technical resource issues.

Participants were split on the usefulness of collecting and trading statistics on tobacco use and consumption. Tobacco industry representatives prefer article K.1 be more specific in the required tobacco indicators to be followed; NGOs want it to remain flexible. This section currently allows for flexibility through the following sentences "To the extent possible, the Parties shall integrate tobacco surveillance programmes into national, regional and global health surveillance programmes. To this end, each Party shall, in accordance with the means at its disposal and its capabilities."

NGO representatives asked for an obligatory payment system similar to that used by the UN, based on the ability to pay. Specific terms should be laid out and all financial issues should be grouped in the General Obligations section. This would allow the "in accordance with the means at its disposal" clause to be removed throughout the document.

Suggestions for other sources of funding included donations from tobacco companies.

<u>Section P Reporting and implementation</u>

Accountability issues were raised by an NGO participant around compliance and monitoring issues. They suggested that a parallel, independent group of experts should be convened as a monitoring and surveillance body, similar to the UN Convention on Human Rights model.

Section R Settlement of disputes

It was suggested by NGO representatives that the proposed independent group of experts (see section P above) could also function as a dispute resolution body. Two NGO representatives also pointed out the need to include a complaints process for individuals/non-members of the Convention and sanctions for non-compliance.

Section N Secretariat and Section O - Support by the World Health Organization

There were no comments on these sections

Comments

Participants were invited to share further comments and report on their priorities for the upcoming negotiations in Geneva.

A tobacco industry representative stressed the need for the issues of jobs and the economy in general to become more of a priority in the FCTC.

Several NGO participants spoke to the issue of job loss in relation to the Convention and other tobacco reduction measures. According to one, the history of tobacco control in Canada shows that we have only stopped consumption rates overall from growing and that job losses in the industry have come about mainly as a result of automation, motivated by a desire on the part of the industry to increase profits. In order to see a decrease in tobacco use world-wide much more needs to be done. Another NGO participant agreed that tobacco use will not stop overnight regardless of the measures taken, and that consumption rates will decrease gradually as will revenues and the number of jobs.

An NGO representative pointed out that according to statistics quoted at the meeting by an industry representative, there are 50,000 jobs in the Canadian tobacco industry; 45,000 people die each year in Canada due to tobacco use. The representative thought these figures indicated the importance of tobacco control as a health issue.

An NGO representative contended that it is inappropriate for industry to directly provide resources for cessation, education and prevention programs because of possible conflicts of interest. This is particularly important given the international context of the Convention, which includes poor countries who have to deal with a very rich and influential industry.

Several participants expressed interest in the US position on the FCTC and communication between Canada and the US on the Convention. Mr. Aiston indicated that Canada was in regular communication with the US and had also consulted with its British and French counterparts. Canada and the US are not in agreement on all issues within the Convention, but the US has voiced support for its development.

According to an NGO representative, with the context of the events of September 11, which demonstrates how the West is viewed by others in the international community, it is even more relevant how our corporations behave abroad, including their marketing techniques. The Western world has a serious responsibility to restrain our own corporations in order to change how we are viewed internationally.

Summary of Recurring Themes and Issues

Global approach and resource sharing

Many NGOs applauded the Objective section of the FCTC for reflecting a global approach in addressing the health, social, environmental and economic consequences of tobacco use. However, the fact that the Convention is intended to be international in its approach raised questions and concerns around implementation challenges in developing versus developed countries. It was acknowledged that some countries are in a better position to be able to implement the measures put forward by the Convention. Strategies to overcome some of these limitations included setting realistic goals and expectations, sharing expertise and resources between developing and developed countries, and soliciting support from industry. Although clarification is needed around the particular details of resource aid for some countries, it was suggested that developed countries should lend support in terms of finances, technology and expertise. Industry was also cited as a resource possibility.

Evidence-based decisions

The importance of making evidence-based decisions in all areas of the Convention was stressed throughout the discussion. Making use of the best existing evidence and research was discussed in areas such as jobs and sustainable livelihoods, advertising, and finances and resources for developing countries.

International law and existing trade agreements

The role the FCTC will play in the international arena and its relative expected position vis a vis existing trade agreements and conventions raised many comments and questions from all parties. There were polarized views regarding whether this Convention should supercede existing international agreements and questions were raised regarding how it will link with other UN conventions such as the Convention on the Rights of the Child.

Employment

It was felt that the issue of job protection was not taken into serious consideration in the Convention, both in terms of the impact which will be felt by those employed directly in the industry, but also through filter-down effects to other industries. It was also emphasized that displaced workers must not be expected to accept non-union, low-paying jobs in replacement for those lost in the tobacco industry.

Employment versus health

There was general agreement between the participants that loss of jobs can have a negative effect on individuals and communities, and that this issue needs to be seriously addressed. NGOs and industry representatives were in agreement that employment has an effect on health. However, NGOs stated emphatically and repeatedly that the main emphasis of the FCTC should centre on public health.

Employment concerns and economic fall-out need to be addressed, but in the context of a consequence of tobacco control due to the Convention, not as a separate issue.

Duty-free retail operators

Representatives from the duty-free sector stated their unique position within the retail industry and within the tax-free community. They drew attention to the division between the duty-free retail business they represent and the export business. Duty-free shop customers must first purchase an international airline ticket before they make a purchase. Their purchases are limited and total less than one percent of tobacco sales world-wide. The average customer crosses the border once per year and buys one carton of cigarettes and their customer base does not include many youth. If arbitrary decisions are made regarding tax-free products, negative impacts will be felt by duty-free operators who are not a factor in the smuggling equation and should not be linked to this discussion. The result will not be a reduction in tobacco sales, but simply a shift in sales from one type of retail outlet (duty-free) to another.

The cigar industry

The cigar industry representatives repeatedly indicated a desire for their industry to be considered as separate from the cigarette industry. Reasons cited included the fact that cigars rely on descriptors to describe taste and not tar content; the cigar smoking demographic is very different from that of the cigarette industry, including frequency of use and number of users; and its predominantly international market. There was some opposition to this request from an NGO representative regarding creating special categories for tobacco products – all of which are unsafe.

The Internet

The sale of tobacco across the borderless venue of the Internet raised concerns with both NGOs and industry officials. It was indicated that this has repercussions on issues surrounding standards and smuggling. It was also felt that price harmonization is a moot point until this issue is addressed at the next round of FCTC negotiations.

Language

Many issues arose around language, mostly centering in three areas: requests for language changes, differences between French and English text, and the need for definitions and clarification.

Aboriginal groups objected to the term "vulnerable" in referring to certain communities and asked that it be replaced. A request was made to refrain from using the action of "passive smoking" and instead refer to "second-hand smoke." Many NGOs strongly objected to the term "prevalence" in the objective section.

Discrepancies exist in several places between the English and French text and the two versions need to be verified. Specifically, some examples cited were "tobacco control" in the English text versus "anti-

tabac" in the French text. Another example is the wording in the section around youth selling and buying tobacco.

Although it was acknowledged that the definitions section of the document has not been developed, participants felt it was necessary to highlight certain terms of importance. For instance, clarification is needed around the terms "tobacco industry", "manufacturers," and "harmonization" as it relates to both pricing and product standards.

Many participants called for a broad definition of responsibility relating to, but not limited to, areas of liability. Over the course of the discussions responsible parties identified include individuals, governments, industry (specifically executives), retailers, and youth.

Individuals and responsibility

The rights (and conversely, the responsibilities) of the individual were also raised by several industry participants, which includes the rights of smokers. Canada is a free and democratic country and citizens should be able to choose to consume tobacco – a legal product.

Closing remarks

Ed Aiston, Health Canada, made the closing remarks.

Mr. Aiston indicated that the Chair's text which was used as the basis for the consultation is very much a work in progress and does contain some contradictions. Reflecting on the discussions that took place over the past day and a half, both opposing views and issues of commonality emerged. Issues where there was general agreement include implementing standards in testing and monitoring, addressing illegal trade, and sales to young people.

Some overarching themes that cut across many of the discussions include issues around employment and the need to give consideration to the impact tobacco control policy can have on working families and the communities in which they live. As well, it was made evident that clear definitions of terms are needed sooner rather than later in the negotiation process. This would allow negotiators to share a common understanding about the substantive issues and obligations they are discussing.

Differences between the French and English versions of the text need to addressed.

Finances and resources for developing countries were touched upon in many areas as was the need to base decisions on the best available evidence. In recognition of the complexity of this issue in particular and many policy issues in general, many groups cited the need for a multi-pronged approach to tobacco control.

As negotiations are on-going, participants were invited to continue to submit comments in writting regarding the Convention, several of which have already been received and will be considered by the negotiators. These can be forwarded to:

Ed Aiston, Director General
International Affairs Directorate
Health Policy and Communications Branch
Health Canada
Address Locator: 0908B
Brooke Claxton Building
Tunney's Pasture
Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Appendix A

Government of Canada Stakeholder Consultations on the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control

Program Agenda

OCTOBER 3, 2001

8:00-8:45 Registration Continental breakfast

9:00 **Plenary 1: Introduction** [Ballroom "A"]

Chair: Ed Aiston, Director General, International Affairs Directorate, Health Canada *Speakers*:

- Dann Michols, Assistant Deputy Minister, Healthy Environments and Consumer Safety Branch, Health Canada
- Allyn Taylor, Health Policy Advisor, World Health Organization
- Ken Kyle, Framework Convention Alliance Comments and questions from the floor

10:30	Refreshment Break
10:45	Plenary 1 continued: Objective, Guiding Principles and Obligations (Chair's Text) <i>Chair</i> : Ed Aiston, Director General, International Affairs Directorate, Health Canada <i>Technical Advisor</i> : Ross Snyder, Deputy Director, UN Specialized Agencies, Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade
12:30	Lunch
1:30	Discussion Groups, Part I Discuss assigned issues in Chair's text
3:00	Refreshment Break
3:15-5:00	Discussion Groups, Part II Complete assigned issues
5:30-6:30	Reception [Panorama Room]

OCTOBER 4, 2001

8:00-8:45	Continental breakfast
9:00	Plenary 2: Reporting Back [Ballroom "A"] Chair: Gillian Lynch, Director General Tobacco Control, Health Canada Reports from Discussion Groups
10:30	Refreshment Break
10:45	Plenary 2 continued: Concluding Session Complete Discussion Group reports Comments and open discussion Closing comments: Ed Aiston

Participants List

Government of Canada Stakeholder Consultations on the Framework Convention on Tobacco Control October 3 - 4, 2001

Convention-cadre pour la lutte antitabac : Consultations du Gouvernement du Canada auprès des parties intéressées 3 - 4 octobre 2001

Ed Aiston Director General International Affairs Directorate

Health Policy and Communications Branch

Health Canada

Address Locator: 0908B **Brooke Claxton Building** Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-957-7298; Fax: 613-952-7417

Email: ed_aiston@hc-sc.gc.ca

Manuel Arango Health Policy Analyst Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada 222 Queen Street, Suite 1402 Ottawa, Ontario K2P 1S1

Tel: 613-569-4361: Fax: 613-569-3278

Email: marango@hsf.ca

Dr. Mary Jane Ashley Professor Department of Public Health Sciences University of Toronto Toronto, Ontario M5S 1A8 Tel: 416-978-2751; Fax: 416-978-8299

Email: maryjane.ashley@utoronto.ca

Havelin Anand Director Office of Policy and Planning Tobacco Control Programme Health Canada 123 Slater Street, 6th Floor

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-941-9826; Fax: 613-952-5188 Email: havelin_anand@hc-sc.gc.ca

Looee N. Arreak Community Health Representative Healthy Children, Healthy Families Society P.O. Box 1199

Igaluit, Nunavut X0A 0H0

Tel: 867-975-4810; Fax: 867-975-4830

Email: lnowdlak@gov.nu.ca

Vonnie Barron Tobacco Control Specialist Heart & Stroke Foundation of Ontario 20 Holly Street, Suite 302 Toronto, Ontario M4S 3B1

Tel: 416-922-2238 ext 228; Fax: 416-440-3331

Email: bbarron@hsf.on.ca

André Beaudette

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain

Millers

1839 Biencourt

Longueuil, Québec J4H 1N1

Tel: 450-468-4661

André Bergeron Executive Director

Association of Canadian Airport Duty-Free

Stores

187 Grey Abbey Trail Toronto, Ontario M1E 1W2

Tel: 416-287-1616; Fax: 416-282-2232 Email: andre.bergeron4@sympatico

Debbie Blondell Program Officer Health Canada

123 Slater Street, 6th Floor Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-946-3590; Fax: 613-952-5188 Email: debbie_blondell@hc-sc.gc.ca

Lise Bourcier Professionel

Ministre de la Santé et Services Sociaux 930, chemin Sainte-Foy, 6ième étage

Québec, Québec G1S 2L4

Tel: 418-643-6084; Fax: 418-646-5789

Natalie Beauvais

Office Manager

National Indian & Inuit Community Kahnawake, Québec JOL 1B0

Tel: 450-632-0892 ext 24; Fax: 450-632-2111

Email: natalieb@niichro.com

Joanne Bergen

Tobacco Strategy Manager Ontario Ministry of Health Tobacco Strategy Unit 5700 Young Street, 5th Floor Toronto, Ontario M2M 4K5

Tel: (416) 314-5475

Email: joanne.bergen@moh.gov.on.ca

Jack Boomer Provincial Manager Clean Air Coalition of BC 200 - 1212 West Broadway

Vancouver, British Columbia V6B 6G8 Tel: 604-736-6775; Fax: 604-736-4063

Email: jboomer@hsf.bc.ca

Louis P. Brisson

Vice-President

Association pulmonaire du Québec

800 boulevard de Maisonneuve Est, bureau 800

Montreal, Québec H2L 4L8

Tel: 514-287-7400 ext 229; Fax: 514-287-1978

Email: louis.brisson@pq.lung.ca

Dr. Gerry Brosky Smoke Free Nova Scotia Dept of Family Practice QE11HSC,8 Abbie Lane 5909 Veterans Memorial Lane Halifax, Nova Scotia B3H 2E2

Tel: 902-473-4750; Fax: 902-473-4760

Email: gerry.brosky@dal.ca

Jane Brownrigg
Public Health Nurse
City of Ottawa - People Services
Public Health and Long-Term Care Branch
Chronic Disease and Injury Prevention
Division

Tobacco Use and Cancer Prevention 495 Richmond Road, 3rd Floor Ottawa, Ontario K2A 4A4

Tel: 613-724-4122 ext 23438; Fax:

613-724-4123

Email: Jane.Brownrigg@city.ottawa.on.ca

Paisley Cameron Manager, Corporate Affairs and Regulator of Reporting JTI-Macdonald Corp. One First Canadian Place, 60th Floor Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4 Tel: 416-601-7173; Fax: 416-601-7095

Email: pcameron@jt-int.com

Catherine Carry
Special Projects Coordinator
Pauktuutit Inuit Women's Association
131 Bank Street, 3rd Floor
Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5N7

Tel: 613-238-3977; Fax: 613-238-1787 Email: famviol@pauktuutit.on.ca Ian Brown
Division Head - R & D
Imperial Tobacco Canada Limited
3810 rue St-Antoine
Montreal, Québec H4C 1B5
Tel: 514-932-6161; Fax: 514-932-6980

Cynthia Callard Executive Director Physicians for a Smoke-Free Canada 1226 A Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1Y 3A1 Tel: 613-233-4878; Fax: 613-233-7797

Tel: 613-233-4878; Fax: 613-233-Email: ccallard@smoke-free.ca

Verena Cantin
Senior Policy Analyst
Solicitor General
Law Enforcement Division
340 Laurier Ave. W., 10th Floor
Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0P8
Tel: 613-990-7039; Fax: 613-990-3984
Email: cantinv@sgc.gc.ca

Andrew Chan Imperial Tobacco Canada Limited 3810 rue St-Antoine Montreal, Québec H4C 1B5 Tel: 514-932-6161; Fax: 514-932-6980

Neil Collishaw

Research Director

1226A Wellington Street

Ottawa, Ontario K1Y 3A1

James Christian International Association of Airport Duty-Free Stores

2025 M Street, NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20036-3309

Tel: 202-367-1184; Fax: 202-429-5154

Fred Constantine

Member

Newfoundland and Labrador Alliance for

Control of Tobacco

PO Box 610, 235 Water Street St. John's, Newfoundland A1C 5L3

Tel: 709-570-5518; Fax: 705-570-5778 Email: fconstantine@pphm.com Robert Cunningham

Senior Policy Analyst Canadian Cancer Society 116 Albert Street, Suite1010

Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5G3

Tel: 613-565-2522 ext 305; Fax: 613-565-2278

Email: rcunning@ottawa.cancer.ca

Physicians for a Smoke-Free Canada

Tel: 613-233-4878: Fax: 613-233-7797

Email: ncollishaw@smoke-free.ca

Dr. Robert Cushman City of Ottawa 495 Richmond Road Ottawa, Ontario K2A 4A4

Tel: 613-724-4122 ext 23684; Fax:

613-724-4152

Email: robert.cushman@city.ottawa.on.ca

Francois Damphouse
Director, Quebec Office
Nam Sanahami Biotec As

Non-Smokers' Rights Association 30 St-Joseph Est, Suite 1018 Montreal, Québec H2T 1G9

Tel: 514-843-3250; Fax: 514-843-3562 Email: damphousse@nsra-adnf.ca

Henriette Déry Program Consultant Health Canada Tobacco Control Programme

Tobacco Control Hogramme

580 Church Street

Russell, Ontario K4R 1C4

Tel: 613-445-6454; Fax: 613-445-6455 Email: Henriette_Dery@hc-cs.gc.ca Lyne Deschenes Researcher

Researcher

Canadian Cancer Society 116 Albert Street, Suite 1010 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5G3

Tel: 613-565-2522; Fax: 613-565-2278 Email: lyned@ottawa.cancer.ca

David Desy

Manager

Rothmans, Benson & Hedges Inc.

1500 Don Mills Rd.

North York, Ontario M3B 3L1

Tel: 416-442-3637; Fax: 416-442-3672

Email: ddesy@rbhinc.ca

Leo Duguay

Canadian Representative

World Duty-Free

55 Metcalf Street, Suite 1300

Ottawa, Ontario, K1P 6L5

Tel: 613-786-9923; Fax: 613-238-8642

Bill Foster

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain

Millers

107 Woodlawn Road W.

Guelph, Ontario N1H 1B4

Tel: 519-824-4000; Fax: 519-824-9628

Email: wfoster@itl.ca

Louise Garrow

First Nations and Inuit Tobacco Control

Strategy Health Canada

PL 1920A, Jeanne Mance Bldg.

Tunney's Pasture

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 1B4

Tel: 613-946-4619; Fax: 613-954-8107 Email: louise_garrow@hc-sc.gc.ca Sandro DiCori

Media Relations Consultant

Cancer Care Ontario

620 University Avenue, 15th Floor

Toronto, Ontario M5G 2L7

Tel: 416-217-1275; Fax: 416-217-1267

Email: sandro.dicori@cancercare.on.ca

Luc Dumulong

President

National Association of Tobacco and Confectionery

3090 boul le Carrefour, Suite 504

Laval, Québec H9T 2J7

Tel: 450-682-6556; Fax: 450-682-6732

Email: dumulong@nacda.ca

Giles Garan

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain Millers

7950 ave. Naplee

Brossard, Québec J4Y 1Z9

Tel: 450-926-2016

Louis Gauvin

Coordonnateur

Coalition québécoise pour le controle du tabac

819, rue Roy est

Montreal, Québec H2L 1E4

Tel: 514-598-5533; Fax: 514-598-5283

Email: lgauvinlgauvin@cqct.qc.ca

Diane Gillis

Manager, Advocacy

Heart and Stroke Foundation of BC & Yukon

1212 West Broadway

Vancouver, British Columbia V6H 3V2

Tel: 604-737-3416; Fax: 604-730-7363

Email: dgillis@hsf.bc.ca

Tamara Gitoo

Imperial Tobacco Canada Limited

3810 rue St-Antoine

Montreal, Québec H4C 1B5

Tel: 514-932-6161; Fax: 514-932-6514

Clement Godbout

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain

Millers

Alain Giroux S/Sergeant

Royal Canadian Mounted Police

1200 Vanier Parkway Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0R2

Tel: 613-993-7057; Fax: 613-993-2499 Email: alain.giroux@rcmp-grc.gc.ca

Paul Glenney Market Analyst

Ontario Farm Products Marketing Commission

1 Stone Road West

Guelph, Ontario N1G 4Y2

Tel: 519-826-3399; Fax: 519-826-3400 Email: pglenney@omafra.gov.on.ca

Gary Godelie Vice-Chair

The Ontario Flue-Cured Tobacco Growers'

Marketing Board

Box 70

Tillsonburg, Ontario N4G 4H4

Tel: 519-842-3661: Fax: 519-842-7813 Email: otb@ontarioflue-cured.com

Hélène Goulet

Associate Director General

Health Canada

Tobacco Control Programme

123 Slater Street, 7th Floor, Rm D787

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-941-1977; Fax: 613-954-2288 Email: helene_goulet@hc-sc.gc.ca

Lynn Greaves

Advocacy Chair

Saskatchewan Coalition for Tobacco Reduction

M53-2110 Hamilton Street Regina, Saskatchewan S4P 2E3

Tel: 306-766-7903; Fax: 306-766-7798 Email: lgreaves@reginahealth.sk.ca

Annie Gringas Project Coordinator Canadian Society for International Health

1 Nicholas Street, Suite 1105 Ottawa, Ontario K1N 7B7

Tel: 613-241-5785 ext 318; Fax: 613-241-3845

Email: agringas@csih.org

Dawn Hachey Director

Office of Prevention, Cessation and Education

Tobacco Control Programme

Health Canada

7th Floor, Room A723, Macdonald Building

123 Slater Street

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: (613) 946-9237; Fax: (613) 954-2377 Email: Dawn_Hachey@hc-sc.gc.ca

Faryl Hausman

Vice-President, Legal Affairs Rothmans, Benson & Hedges Inc.

1500 Don Mills Road

North York, Ontario M3B 3L1

Tel: 416-442-2580; Fax: 416-442-3672

Email: fhausman@rbhinc.ca

Andrew Hazelwood Assistant Deputy Minister BC Ministry of Health Services 1520 Blanshard Street, Main Floor Victoria, British Columbia V8W 3C8

Tel: 250-952-1731

Email: andy.hazelwood@moh.hnet.bc.ca

Diane Hétu

Directrcie des communications et de la

recherche

Association des détaillants en alimentation du

Québec

300 Léo-Pariseau, bureau 1100

CP 455, Place du Parc Montréal, Québec H2W 2N9

Tel: 514-982-0104; Fax: 514-849-3021

Email: dhetu@adag.gc.ca

Dr. Roger Hodkinson

Chairman

Action on Smoking and Health

5 - 51028 Range Road

Spruce Grove, Alberta T7Y 1B9

Tel: 780-433-1131; Fax: 780-433-1127

Heidi Jackson

Program Officer

International Affairs Directorate

Health Policy and Communications Branch

Health Canada

Address Locator: 0908A Brooke Claxton Building

Tunney's Pasture

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-941-7304; Fax: 613-957-4195 Email: heidi_jackson@hc-sc.gc.ca Ryan Jacobs

National Association of Friendship Centres

275 MacLaren Street Ottawa, Ontario K2P 0L9

Tel: 613-563-4844; Fax: 613-594-3428 Email: policy@nafc-aboriginal.com

Violette Jacques

Export Developmnt Officer
Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada
Horticulture and Special Crops Division

2200 Walkely Road Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0C5

Tel: 613-759-6249; Fax: 613-759-6312

Email: jacquesv@em.agr.ca

Fiona Jeffries

Tobacco Reduction Manager

Heart and Stroke Foundation of Manitoba

42 McTavish Street, Suite 203 Winnipeg, Manitoba R7A 2B2

Tel: 204-571-4083; Fax: 204-571-4086 Email: fjeffries@heartandstroke.mb.ca

Barbara Kaminsky

Chief Executive Officer

Canadian Cancer Society, B.C. & Yukon

565 West 10th Avenue

Vancouver, British Columbia V5Z-4J4 Tel: 604 675-7100; Fax: 604 879-4533

Email: kaminsky@bc.cancer.ca

Jocelyne Koepke

Canadian Council for Tobacco Control

75 Albert Street, Suite 508 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5E7

Tel: 613-567-3050 ext 329; Fax: 613-567-2730

Email: mgingues@cctc.ca

Serge Lajeunesse

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain

Millers

2371 rue Deslormiers Montreal, Québec H2H 3X4

Tel: 514-523-3966

Robert Janowski

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain Millers

107 Woodlawn Road W. Guelph, Ontario N1H 1B4

Tel: 519-824-4000 ext 254; Fax: 519-763-9458

Email: rjanowsk@itl.ca

Greg Jodoin

First Nations Youth Anti-Smoking Project

116 2nd Avenue

Ottawa, Ontario K1S 2H5

Tel: 613-237-3303; Fax: 613-237-9272

Email: mccues@cyberus.ca

Sean Kelly

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain Millers

Fax: (514) 527-8105

Ken Kyle

Director of Public Issues Canadian Cancer Society 116 Albert Street, Suite 1010 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5G3

Tel: 613-565-2522 ext 301; Fax: 613-565-2278

Email: kkyle@ottawa.cancer.ca

James Lamouche

Policy Analyst

National Aboriginal Health Organization

56 Sparks Street, Suite 400 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5A9

Tel: 613-237-9462; Fax: 613-237-1810

Email: ilamouche@naho.ca

Roger Lanteigne

Christine Leblanc

Box 183

Havana House Cigar & Tobacco

Email: rogerl@havanahouse.com

Muskoday, Saskatchewan S0J 3H0 Tel: 866-763-4714; Fax: 306-764-7272

Tel: 416-406-6644; Fax: 416-406-3340

National Native Addictions Partnership Foundation

9 Davies Avenue, Suite 112

Toronto, ON M4M 2A6

Michel Lamoureux

Vice-President, Corporate Affairs

JTI-Macdonald Corp.

One First Canadian Place, 60th Floor

Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Tel: 416-601-7104; Fax: 416-601-7095 Email: michel.lamoureux@jt-int.com

Denis Laudreville

A/Director

Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada

Sir John Carling Bld

Marc LeBlanc

930 Carling Avenue, Room 10109

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0C5

Tel: 613-759-7669; Fax: 613-759-7503

Email: landrevilled@em.agr.ca

Program Officer Représentante

Health Canada Alliance pour la lutte au tabagisme

Jeanne Mance Bldg., Room A2024 2400, rue D'Estimauville Tunney's Pasture Beauport, Québec G1E 7G9

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0L3 Tel: 418-666-7000 ext.503; Fax: 418-666-2776

Tel: 613-954-8779; Fax: 613-954-8107 Email: chantal.levesque@ssss.gouv.qc.ca

Julian Lewin

President

Frontier Duty Free Association 300 John Street, Suite 503 Thornhill, Ontario L3T 5W4

Email: Marc_LeBlanc@hc-sc.gc.ca

Tel: 905-763-9094; Fax: 905-763-9095

Email: fdfa@on.aibn.com

George Lulham

Chantal Levesque

Director, Scientific & Regulatory Affairs

JTI-Macdonald Corp.

One First Canadian Place, 60th Floor

Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Tel: 416-601-7034; Fax: 416-601-7095

Dr. Gillian Lynch Director General

Tobacco Control Programme

Health Canada

123 Slater Street, Room 784D

MacDonald Building

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-954-8850; Fax: 613-954-2288 Email: gillian_lynch@hc-sc.gc.ca Dave MacNeil Bakery, Confe

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain Millers

Michael Martin

Senior Policy Analyst

National Aboriginal Health Organization

56 Sparks Street, Suite 400 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5A9

Tel: 613-237-9462 ext 225: Fax: 613-237-1810

Email: mmartin@naho.ca

Stewart R. Massey

Director of Scientific Affairs Imperial Tobacco Canada Limited

3810 rue St-Antoine

Montreal, Québec H4C 1B5

Tel: 514-932-6161; Fax: 514-932-6980

Email: smassey@itl.ca

Cathy Mattern
Senior Policy Analyst
Health Canada

AL 1903 C Jeanne Mance Building, 3rd Floor

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-957-1944; Fax: 613-952-3496 Email: cathy_mattern@hc-sc.gc.ca Harvey McCue Coordinator

First Nations Youth Anti-Smoking Project

116 2nd Avenue

Ottawa, Ontario K1S 2H5

Tel: 613-237-3303; Fax: 613-237-9272

Email: mccues@cyberus.ca

Gail McDonald

Director, First Nations Centre

National Aboriginal Health Organization

56 Sparks Street, Suite 400 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5A9

Tel: 613-237-9462, ext 240; Fax:

613-237-1810

Email: gmcdonald@naho.ca

John McDonald

Director, Public Affairs

Rothmans, Benson & Hedges Inc.

1500 Don Mills Road

North York, Ontario M3B 3L1

Tel: 416-442-3660; Fax: 416-442-3672

Email: jmacdonald@rbhinc.org

Suzy McDonald Content Coordinator

Canadian Council for Tobacco Control

75 Albert Street, Suite 508 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5E7

Tel: 613-567-3050; Fax: 613-567-2730

Email: smcdonald@cctc.ca

Alexandra McGregor Health Policy Analyst Assembly of First Nations 1 Nicholas Street, Suite 1002 Ottawa, Ontario K1S 0B5

Tel: 613-241-6789 ext 240; Fax: 613-241-5808

Email: smcgregor@afn.ca

Elaine Medline

Tobacco Project Officer Ottawa Public Health 495 Richmond Road Ottawa, Ontario K1C 7B9

Tel: 613-834-3573; Fax: 613-724-4123 Email: elaine.medline@city.ottawa.on.ca

Frank Morrison
Counsellor
Holland College
140 Weymouth St.

Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island

C1A 4Z1

Tel: 902-566-9515; Fax: 613-566-9505 Email: fmorrison@hollandc.pe.ca

Roxane Neron

Région des Laurentides Health Deptartment

Len McGeouch

National Loss Prevention Manager

7-Eleven Canada 3185 Willingdon Green

Burnaby, British Columbia V5G 4P3 Tel: 604-293-5638; Fax: 604-918-5763

Email: lmcgeouch@7-eleven.ca

Robert McMaster Director of Taxation JTI MacDonald Corp.

One First Canadian Place, 60th Floor

Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Tel: 416-601-7102; Fax: 416-601-7095 Email: robert.mcmaster@jt-int.com

Heidi Meldrum Research Assistant

Physicians for a Smoke-Free Canada

3-17 Beechwood Avenue Ottawa, Ontario K1M 1M2

Tel: 613-749-9592

Email: hlmeldrum@hotmail.com

Marc Nencioni Director excise

Imperial Tobacco Canada Limited

3810 St. Antoine Street Montreal, Québec H4C 1B5

Tel: 514-932-6161; Fax: 514-932-3767

Email: mnencion@itl.ca

Janet Nevala

International Program Volunteer Canadian Public Health Association

c/o Program Training and Consultation Centre

Ottawa, Ontario K2A 4A4

Tel: 613-724-4122 ext. 23420; Fax: 613-724-4116

Email: Janet.Nevala@city.ottawa.on.ca

Lance Newman Senior Director JTI MacDonald Corp.

One First Canadian Place, 60th Floor

Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Tel: 416-601-7044; Fax: 416-601-7005

Email: lnewman@jt-int.com

Colin O'Shea

Vice President, General Manager

House of Horvath Inc 77 Ossington Avenue Toronto, Ontario M6J 2Z2

Tel: 416-534-4254; Fax: 416-534-5931 Email: colino@horvathcigars.com

Helene Ouellet

Director - Operation I.D.

Canadian Tobacco Manufacturers Council

45 O'Connor Street, Suite 800 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 1A4

Tel: 613-238-2799; Fax: 613-238-4463

Sarah Paquet

Counsel

Health Canada, Legal Services Brooke Claxton Bldg., 4th Floor

Tunney's Pasture

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-957-3775; Fax: 613-957-1327 Email: sarah.paquet@hc-sc.gc.ca Joseph Oliver Sergeant

Royal Canadian Mounted Police

1200 Vanier Parkway, Room G-513

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0R2

Tel: 613-990-7999; Fax: 613-993-2499

Email: joe.oliver@rcmp-grc.gc.ca

Marie O'Shea

Senior Policy Advisor

Department of Foreign Affairs and International

Trade

125 Sussex Drive

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0G2

Tel: 613-943-1485; Fax: 613-943-0605 Email: marie.oshea@dfait-maeci.gc.ca

Joanne Pawelek

Executive Director

Alberta Tobacco Reduction Alliance

2424 4th Street SW, Suite 200

Calgary, AB T2S 2T4

Tel: (403) 541-5377; Fax: (403) 228-4506

Michael Perley

Director

Ontario Campaign For Action On Tobacco

525 University Ave

Toronto, Ontario M5G 2K7

Tel: 416-340-2992; Fax: 416-340-2995

Email: michael_perley@oma.org

Rowena Pinto Senior Consultations Officer Agriculture Canada and Agri-Food Canada Consultations and Intergovernmental Relations Division 930 Carling Avenue, Room 331 Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0C5

Tel: 613-759-7253; Fax: 613-759-6622

Email: pintor@em.arg.ca

Bernard Proulx
Directeur de ventes
Tabac ADL Tobacco
1665 rue Nishk
Pointe-Blue, Québec G0W 2H0

Tel: 418-275-6161; Fax: 418-275-6188

Olivia Quesnel Trade Policy Officer Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade 125 Sussex Drive Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0G2

Tel: 613-944-0468; Fax: 613-992-6002 Email: olivia.quesnel@dfait-maeci

Barry Risk Senior Intelligence Officer Canadian Customs and Revenue Agency 191 Laurier Ave W., 18th Floor Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0L5 Tel: 613-941-8190; Fax: 613-952-0209 Tony Pollard President

The Hotel Association of Canada 130 Albert Street, Suite 1206 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5G4

Tel: (613) 237-7149; Fax: (613) 237-8928

Email: pollard.hac@hotels.ca

Roma Quapp Policy Analyst, Arts Policy Department of Canadian Heritage 15 Eddy, 3rd Floor, Room 111 Hull, Québec K1A 0M5

Tel: 819-994-0783; Fax: 819-994-6249 Email: roma_quapp@pch.gc.ca

Heidi Rathjen
Coalition québécoise pour le controle du tabac

819, rue Roy est

Montreal, Québec H2L 1E4

Tel: 514-598-5533; Fax: 514-598-5283

Email: coalition@cqct.qc.ca

Janet Hatcher Roberts
Executive Director
Canadian Society For International Health
1 Nicholas Street, Suite 1105
Ottawa, Ontario K1N 7B7

Tel: 613-241-5785; Fax: 613-241-3845

Email: jroberts@csih.org

Byron Rogers Senior Policy Analyst Health Canada

123 Slater Street, 6th Floor Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-954-2210; Fax: 613-952-5188 Email: byron_rogers@hc-sc.gc.ca

Philip Searle Owner Casa Cubana 177 Windcrest Lane Hudson, Québec JOP 1H0

Tel: 514-594-5784; Fax: 450-458-2399

Brent Smith
Information Coordinator
Non-Smokers' Rights Association
130 Albert Street, Suite 1903
Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5G4

Tel: 613-2304211; Fax: 613-230-9454

Email: bsmith@nsra-adnf.ca

Patricia Story
Communications Advisor
Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada
Sir John Carling Building
930 Carling Avenue, Room 189
Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0C5

Tel: 613-759-7953; Fax: 613-759-7984

Email: story@em.agr.ca

Deborah Schwartz Dark Horse Consultant Aboriginal Health Directorate

R.R. # 1, S7, C7

South Slocan, BC V0G 2G0

Tel: (250) 505-3523; Fax: (250) 359-8182 Email: deborahconsulting@telus.net

Robert Shaw-Wood Deputy Director

Information and Technology Trade Policy Division Department of Foreign Affairs and International

Trade

125 Sussex Drive Ottawa, Ont. K1A 0G2

Tel: (613) 996-2749; F: (613) 944-2056 Email: robert.shaw-wood@dfait-maeci.gc.ca

Ross Snyder

Deputy Director, UN Specialized Agencies

UN Commonwealth Affairs

Department of Foreign Affairs and International

Trade

125 Sussex Drive

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0G2

Tel: 613-992-8965; Fax: 613-943-0605 Email: ross.snyder@dfait-maeci.gc.ca

Lisa Sullivan

Manager, Tobacco Use and Cancer Prevention

City of Ottawa, Public Health 495 Richmond Road, 3rd Floor East

Ottawa, Ontario K2A 4A4

Tel: 613-724-4122 ext 23744; Fax: 613-724-4123

Email: lisa.sullivan@city.ottawa.on.ca

Mark Taylor

Manitoba Medical Association

125 Sherbrook Street

Winnipeg, Manitoba R3C 2B5

Tel: 204-985-5888; Fax: 204-985-5844

Hélène Thibault Program Manager

Canadian Society for International Health

1 Nicholas Street, Suite 1105 Ottawa, Ontario K1N 7B7

Tel: 613-241-5785; Fax: 613-241-3845

Email: hthibault@csih.org

Francis Thompson Policy Analyst

Non-Smokers' Rights Association 130 Albert Street, Suite 1930 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5G4

Tel: 613-230-4211; Fax: 613-230-9454

Email: fthompson@nsra-adnf.ca

Susan Thompson

Community Services Branch

City of Ottawa 495 Richmond Road Ottawa, Ontario K2A 4A4

Tel: 724-4122 ext 26270; Fax: 613-724-4162 Email: susan.thompson@city.Ottawa.on.ca

Millicent Toombs

Senior Project Manager, Research

Directorate

Canadian Medical Association

1867 Alta Vista Drive Ottawa, Ontario K1G 3Y6

Tel: 800-663-7336 ext 2309; Fax:

613-731-1779

Email: millicent.toombs@cma.ca@cma.ca

Nathalie Valdes

Consultant Health Advisor

Canadian International Development Agency

200, Pr. du Portage

Hull, Québec

Tel: 819-994-3614; Fax: 819-953-3348 Email:nathalie_valdes@acdi-cida.gc.ca

Emile Vallée

Fédération des travailleurs et travailleuses du Québec (F.T.Q.)

545 Crémazie Est

Montreal, Québec H2H2V1

Tel: 514-383-8033

Paul Van Loon Health Educator

Saskatchewan Lung Association

1231 - 8th Street E

Saskatoon, Saskatchewan S7H 0S5 Tel: 306-343-9511; Fax: 306-343-7007

Email: paul.vanloon@sk.lung.ca

Guy Vermette

165 rue Guillimette

Tel: 418-660-6032

Beaufort, Québec G1B 3M1

President

Daniel Veilleux

Coordonnateur de la lutte contre le tabac Association régionale du sport étudiant de Québec et de Chaudière-Appalaches 2450 Chemin Sainte-Foy

Sainte-Foy, Québec G1V 1T2 Tel: 418-657-7678, poste 106; Fax:

418-657-1367

Email: dveilleux@arseq.qc.ca

Marjorie Ward

Senior Communications Executive

Health Canada

Tel: 613-941-3108; Fax: 613-946-6666 Email: marjorie_ward@hc-sc.gc.ca

Syndicat Boulangerie, Confiserie, Tabac

Anne Viau

Director - Operation School Zone Canadian Tobacco Manufacturers Council 45 O'Connor Street, Suite 800 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 1A4 Tel: 613-238-2799; Fax: 613-238-4463

Bruce Watson
Manager of Operations
Mac's Convenience Stores
202 - 203 Colonnade Road South
Nepean, Ontario K2E 7K3

Tel: 613-727-1238; Fax: 613-727-8258

Robert Watt Director

National Aboriginal Health Organization 56 Sparks Street, Suite 400

Ottawa, Ontario K1P 5A9

Tel: 613-237-9462 ext 245; Fax: 613-237-1810

Email: rwatt@naho.ca

Linda Waverly Brigden Executive Director

International Development and Research

Centre

250 Albert Street, P.O. Box 8500

Ottawa, Ontario K1G 3H9

Tel: 613-236-6163 ext 2212; Fax:

613-236-4026

Email: lbrigden@idrc.ca

Miriam Wideman

Co-chair

Tobacco Action Yellowknife

Box 608

Yellowknife, NT X1A 2N5

Tel: 867-920-6552; Fax: 867-920-4015 Email: miriam_wideman@gov.nt.ca

William Wiebe

Bakery, Confectionery, Tobacco and Grain Millers

Gloria Wiseman Senior Advisor

International Affairs Directorate

Health Policy and Communications Branch

Health Canada

Address Locator: 0908A Brooke Claxton Building Tunney's Pasture

Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: 613-941-1969; Fax: 613-957-4195 Email: gloria_wiseman@hc-sc.gc.ca

John Zawilinski Manager, Tobacco Control Programme Health Canada 2301 Midland Avenue Scarborough, Ontario M1P 4R7

Tel: 416-952-0929; Fax: 416-954-3655 Email: John_Zawilinski@hc-sc.gc.ca

Appendix C

From your perspective, what is the one most important thing you would like to see happen in the upcoming negotiations?

Compendium of participant responses

Participants were asked the following question on the meeting evaluation form: From your perspective, what is the one most important thing you would like to see happen in the upcoming negotiations? Following is a compendium of their responses to this question.

- Focus on priority #1—reduction in youth smoking through education (3 tobacco duty-free)
- Focus on what is accomplishable and ensure it doesn't lead to "downward harmonization", i.e., descending to lowest common denominator (2 NGO)
- Not to lose the Canadian perspective as we move forward (1 NGO and 1 Aboriginal organization)
- Tobacco industry workers and responsibility of government relating to loss of employment (3 tobacco union and 1 unidentified organization)
- Negotiate to obtain the best possible result for preventive measures and reduction of use. Continue to push envelope so that result will at least be reasonable (NGO)
- Involvement by industry and labour in negotiations/delegation (3 industry)
- Eliminate funding for tobacco industry for prevention and education programs (NGO)
- Tobacco is a toxic and lethal consumer product that must be controlled through industry that makes production and promotion (NGO)
- Strengthen convention's ability to control movement of tobacco and practices of tobacco industry. Don't allow it to be watered down in deference to financial concerns of companies whose interest is in killing its addicted customers (NGO)
- Agricultural labour ministry to be included (didn't identify organization)
- An understanding and clarity of relative strengths of FCTC into regulatory mechanism (NGO)

A Framework Convention on Tobacco Control Chair's Text



WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION

INTERGOVERNMENTAL NEGOTIATING BODY ON THE WHO FRAMEWORK CONVENTION ON TOBACCO CONTROL Second session A/FCTC/INB2/2 9 January 2001

Chair's text of a framework convention on tobacco control

A. Preamble

(to be formulated at a later session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body)

B. Definitions

(to be formulated at a later session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body)

C. Objective

The ultimate objective of this Convention and of the related protocols is to provide a framework for integrated tobacco-control measures to be implemented through the engagement of the Parties in order continually and substantially to reduce the prevalence of tobacco use and thus protect present and future generations from the devastating health, social, environmental and economic consequences of tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke.

D. Guiding principles

In their actions to achieve the objective of this Convention and to implement its provisions, the Parties shall be guided *inter alia* by the principles set out below:

1. Reducing the current impact, and halting the growth, of tobacco consumption is crucial in protecting the health of individuals, as well as national and global public health, and requires comprehensive multisectoral national actions and coordinated international responses.

- 2. Every person should be fully informed about the addictive and lethal nature of tobacco consumption, and non-smokers should be adequately protected from exposure to tobacco smoke.
- 3. The importance of technical cooperation in helping to establish and implement effective tobacco-control programmes in Parties in which public health resources are limited should be recognized.
- 4. The importance of financial assistance to aid the economic transition of tobacco growers and workers that may be displaced as a future consequence of successful tobacco-control programmes should be recognized.
- 5. Tobacco-control measures should not constitute a means of arbitrary or unjustifiable discrimination in international trade.
- 6. The tobacco industry should be held responsible for the harm its products cause to public health and the environment, with each Party determining the scope of such responsibility within its jurisdiction.¹
- 7. The participation of all elements of civil society is essential in achieving the objective of this Convention.
- 8. The provisions of this Convention should be recognized as minimum standards, and Parties are encouraged to implement measures beyond those required by the Convention.

E. General obligations

- 1. Each Party shall develop, implement, periodically update and enforce, where appropriate, comprehensive, multisectoral, national tobacco-control strategies, policies, legislation and other measures, such as standards, in accordance with the provisions of this Convention and, as relevant, its protocols.
- 2. To this end each Party shall, to the extent possible within the means at its disposal and its capabilities:
 - (a) establish or, where it already exists, reinforce, and adequately finance a national coordinating mechanism for tobacco control, with inputs from relevant government and civil society sources;
 - (b) adopt legislative, executive and administrative measures and cooperate with other Parties in harmonizing appropriate policies;
 - (c) reduce tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke in accordance with the provisions of this Convention and, as relevant, its protocols.
- 3. The Parties shall undertake to adopt legislative, executive and administrative measures to regulate and to prohibit the export of tobacco products that do not conform to the exporting country's own domestic standards.
- 4. The Parties shall cooperate in the formulation of agreed measures, procedures and standards for the implementation of this Convention.

¹Chair's note: As announced during the first session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body, WHO is convening a panel of legal experts to make recommendations to the Negotiating Body on the nature and scope of potential liability and compensation provisions.

- 5. The Parties shall cooperate with competent international bodies in order to implement effectively this Convention and the protocols to which they are parties.
- 6. The provisions of the Convention shall in no way affect the right of Parties to adopt domestic measures in addition to those referred to above, nor shall they affect measures already taken by a Party, provided that such measures are compatible with its obligations under this Convention and the protocols to which it is a party.
- 7. The provisions of the Convention shall in no way affect the right of Parties to enter into bilateral or multilateral agreements, including regional or subregional agreements, on issues relevant or additional to this Convention, provided that such agreements are compatible therewith. Copies of such agreements shall be communicated to the secretariat of the Convention by the Parties concerned.

F. Price and tax measures to reduce the demand for tobacco

- 1. The Parties recognize that price measures are an effective mechanism to reduce tobacco consumption, and that progressive harmonization of tobacco product prices is an important means of discouraging illicit traffic in tobacco products.
- 2. Each Party shall, to the extent possible within the means at its disposal and its capabilities, adopt legislative, executive and administrative measures, and cooperate with other Parties in harmonizing appropriate tax policies, in order to reduce tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke. Such measures and policies shall include the following:
 - (a) prohibition of tax-free and duty-free sales of tobacco products;
 - (b) imposition of taxes on tobacco products so as to achieve a stable and continuous reduction in tobacco consumption;
 - (c) adoption of other price and tax measures that may be recommended by the Conference of the Parties.

G. Non-price measures to reduce the demand for tobacco

1. Each Party shall, to the extent possible within the means at its disposal and its capabilities, adopt legislative, executive and administrative measures, and cooperate with other Parties in harmonizing appropriate non-price policies, in order to reduce tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke. Such measures and policies shall include the following:

(Passive smoking)

(a) implementation of legislation and other effective measures at the appropriate governmental level that provide for systematic protection from exposure to tobacco smoke in indoor workplaces, enclosed public places, and public transport, with particular attention to special risk groups such as children and pregnant women;

(Regulation of contents of tobacco products)

(b) adoption of standards for the regulation of the contents of tobacco products, including standards for testing and measuring, designing, manufacturing and processing such products, and cooperation in the development and harmonization of such standards under the auspices of the World Health Organization;

$(Regulation\ of\ to bacco-product\ disclosures)$

(c) implementation and taking of necessary steps to enforce measures for tobacco-product disclosures by all manufacturers, including all ingredients and additives, and major constituents of tobacco smoke, and

promotion of availability of such information to the public. Each Party shall apply these measures to all tobacco products manufactured or sold under its jurisdiction;

(Packaging and labelling)

- (d) adoption of appropriate measures to ensure that:
 - (i) the terms "low tar", "light", "ultra light", "mild" or any other similar term that has the aim or the direct or indirect effect of conveying the impression that a particular tobacco product is less harmful than others are not used on any unit packet or package of tobacco products;
 - (ii) tobacco packaging and labelling does not otherwise promote a tobacco product by any means that are false, misleading or deceptive or that are likely to create an erroneous impression about its characteristics, health effects, hazards or emissions;
 - (iii) each unit packet or package of tobacco products carries the statement and product information specified in Article [Measures Related to the Supply of Tobacco];
 - (iv) each unit packet or package of tobacco products carries a general health warning, including a picture or pictogram illustrating the harmful consequences of tobacco consumption, in accordance with Annex [INSERT]; these warnings shall:
 - (1) clearly indicate the prohibition of sales of tobacco products to persons under the age of 18;
 - (2) provide clear information about the toxic contents of the tobacco product, specifically tar, nicotine and carbon monoxide, including actual measurements of smoke yields;
 - (3) appear in the principal language or languages of the country in whose territory the product is placed on the market.

(Education, training and public awareness)

- (e) facilitation and strengthening of education, training, and public awareness campaigns, including counter-advertising. To this end, each Party shall, as appropriate:
 - (i) develop and assure universal access to effective and comprehensive educational and public awareness programmes on the health risks of tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke, that include the use of various print and audiovisual media;
 - (ii) ensure that the general public and, notably, children, young persons, and vulnerable groups are fully informed about the health risks of tobacco consumption and exposure to tobacco smoke, and about the benefits of smoking cessation and tobacco-free lifestyles;
 - (iii) facilitate public access to information on the tobacco industry;
 - (iv) develop and implement effective and appropriate training programmes on tobacco control for health professionals, educators and other concerned persons;

- (v) develop and implement effective and appropriate promotion and prevention measures for tobacco control designed for students at various levels of education;
- (vi) endeavour to promote the participation of public agencies and nongovernmental organizations in the development of strategies for tobacco control.

(Advertising, promotion and sponsorship)

- 2. In addition to obligations related to other non-price measures specified in Article [INSERT], all Parties shall commit themselves specifically to:
 - (a) prohibiting all forms of direct and indirect tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship targeted at persons under the age of 18;
 - (b) imposing strict restrictions on all forms of direct and indirect tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship targeted at persons 18 years of age and older, including incentives such as gifts, coupons, rebates, competitions and frequent-purchaser programmes, with the aim of reducing the appeal of tobacco products to all segments of society;
 - (c) requiring that tobacco companies disclose all expenditures on advertising and promotion and make those figures available to the public;
 - (d) adopting national measures and imposing appropriate regulatory restrictions to ensure that tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship does not promote a tobacco product by any means that are false, misleading or deceptive or that are likely to create an erroneous impression about its characteristics, health effects, hazards or emissions;
 - (e) adopting measures and imposing appropriate regulatory restrictions in order progressively to phase out tobacco sponsorship of sporting and cultural events;
 - (f) adopting national measures and cooperating in order to phase out cross-border advertising, promotion and sponsorship, including, *inter alia*, tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship on cable and satellite television, the Internet, newspapers, magazines and other printed media.
- 3. The Conference of the Parties shall initiate the preparation of a protocol setting out appropriate rules and procedures in the area of tobacco advertising, promotion and sponsorship.¹1
- 4. The Conference of the Parties shall initiate the preparation of a protocol setting out appropriate rules and procedures in the areas of regulation of the contents of tobacco products, tobacco-product disclosures, and packaging and labelling of tobacco products.1

H. Demand reduction measures concerning tobacco dependence and cessation

1. Each Party shall take all practical and effective measures to treat tobacco dependence and to promote cessation of tobacco use.

¹This provision would be omitted if the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body prepares a protocol on this subject to be adopted simultaneously with the Convention.

- 2. Taking into account national circumstances and priorities, each Party shall undertake the following measures:
 - (a) implementation of promotional and educational campaigns aimed at encouraging cessation of tobacco use:
 - (b) integration of treatment of tobacco dependence and routine advice on cessation of tobacco use into all national health programmes, plans and strategies, including primary care programmes, reproductive health programmes such as "safe motherhood", and tuberculosis control programmes. Support for such actions shall be provided by health professionals, including physicians, health practitioners, nurses, pharmacists, community workers and social workers, based on primary care in rural and urban areas;
 - (c) establishment, as a priority in health centres, of programmes for diagnosis, medical advice and treatment of tobacco dependence.

I. Measures related to the supply of tobacco

(Illicit trade in tobacco products)

- 1. The Parties recognize that the elimination of all forms of illicit trade in tobacco products, including smuggling and counterfeiting, is an essential component of tobacco control.
- 2. The Parties agree that measures to this end shall be transparent, non-discriminatory and implemented in accordance with their international obligations.
- 3. Each Party shall adopt appropriate measures to ensure that all unit packets or packages of tobacco products and any outside packaging of tobacco products for retail or wholesale use that are sold or manufactured under its jurisdiction:
 - (a) carry a statement indicating the name of the manufacturer, the country of origin, and the product batchnumber, including the date of production and expiry;
 - (b) carry the statement: "Sales only allowed in [the country where the product is to be placed on the market]."
- 4. Each Party shall adopt appropriate measures to ensure that the packaging information specified in paragraph 3 above shall appear in the principal language or languages of the country in whose territory the product is placed on the market.
- 5. Each Party shall undertake the following legislative, executive, and administrative measures in order to prevent and combat illicit trade in tobacco products:
 - (a) monitoring and collection of data on cross-border trade in tobacco products, including illicit trade;
 - (b) enactment and/or strengthening of criminal legislation, with appropriate penalties, that prohibits the production of, and trade in counterfeit and contraband cigarettes and other such tobacco products, and taking of appropriate steps to enforce such prohibition;
 - (c) appropriate steps to ensure that all confiscated counterfeit and contraband cigarettes and other such tobacco products are destroyed.

- 6. The Parties shall strengthen cooperation between different national and international agencies in promoting investigations, judicial prosecutions and proceedings relating to illicit trade in tobacco products. The Parties shall further cooperate to promote regular exchange of information to prevent such trade pursuant to Annex [INSERT] to this Convention.
- 7. The Conference of the Parties shall initiate the preparation of a protocol setting out appropriate rules and procedures for the elimination of all forms of illicit trade in tobacco products.¹

(Elimination of sales to and by young persons)

- 8. Each Party shall prohibit tobacco sales to persons under the age of 18. To this end, each Party shall:
 - (a) require that all sellers of tobacco products request that each tobacco purchaser provide appropriate evidence of having reached the age of 18;
 - (b) prohibit tobacco vending-machines in locations accessible to any person under the age of 18.
- 9. Each Party shall take appropriate measures to prohibit the sale of tobacco products by persons under the age of 18.
- 10. Each Party shall, to the extent possible within the means at its disposal and its capabilities, prohibit the sale of cigarettes individually or in packets of fewer than 20 cigarettes.
- 11. Each Party shall implement appropriate legal and other measures to verify compliance with paragraphs 8 to 10 above. Such measures shall include appropriate penalties against sellers and distributors for the violation of measures prohibiting sales of tobacco products to persons under the age of 18.
- 12. Each Party shall take appropriate legal and other measures to ensure that no criminal penalties are imposed against persons under the age of 18 for buying and selling tobacco products.

(Licensing)

- 13. The Parties recognize that an effective licensing system for retailers of tobacco products is an important mechanism to curb illicit trade in tobacco products and to prevent sales of tobacco products to children and young persons.
- 14. Each Party shall, to the extent possible within the means at its disposal and its capabilities, adopt legislative, executive and administrative measures to licence all tobacco-product retailers.

(Government support for tobacco manufacturing and agriculture)

15. Each Party shall gradually eliminate subsidies for tobacco growing and manufacturing of tobacco products and, in accordance with the means at its disposal and its capabilities, promote alternative economic activities for tobacco workers and growers.

¹This provision would be omitted if the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body prepares a protocol on this subject to be adopted simultaneously with the Convention.

J. Compensation and liability

[Chair's note: As announced during the first session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body, WHO is convening a panel of legal experts to make recommendations to the Negotiating Body on the nature and scope of potential liability and compensation provisions.]

K. Surveillance, research and exchange of information

- 1. The Parties shall establish joint or complementary programmes for national, regional and global surveillance of the magnitude, patterns, determinants and consequences of tobacco consumption. To the extent possible, the Parties shall integrate tobacco surveillance programmes into national, regional and global health surveillance programmes. To this end, each Party shall, in accordance with the means at its disposal and its capabilities:
 - (a) establish, progressively and as appropriate, a national system for the epidemiological surveillance of tobacco consumption, periodically updating economic and health indicators so as to monitor the evolution of the problem and the impact of tobacco consumption control;
 - (b) cooperate with international bodies, including the World Health Organization, in regional and global tobacco surveillance and exchange of information on the indicators specified in Annex [INSERT].
- 2. The Parties undertake to develop, promote and coordinate as far as possible national, regional and global research programmes for the purpose of this convention. To this end, each Party shall, in accordance with the means at its disposal and its capabilities:
 - (a) initiate and cooperate, directly or through competent international bodies, in the conduct of research and of scientific assessments, as detailed in Annex [INSERT];
 - (b) promote and encourage research that contributes to reducing tobacco consumption and harm from tobacco use, particularly in developing countries, taking fully into account the recommendations of the Conference of the Parties.
- 3. The Parties shall facilitate the exchange of information, taking into account the special needs of developing countries. To this end, the Parties, in accordance with their national legislation and without prejudice to their obligations under other applicable international agreements, shall, within the framework of the Conference of the Parties and bilaterally, promote and cooperate in the full, open and prompt exchange of scientific, technical, socioeconomic, commercial and legal information, as well as information regarding practices of the tobacco industry, relevant to this convention. Each Party shall, in accordance with the means at its disposal and its capabilities:
 - (a) compile and maintain a database of national and subnational laws and regulations on tobacco control and enforcement, and cooperate in the development of complementary programmes for national, regional and global tobacco control;
 - (b) compile and maintain a base of data from national surveillance programmes in accordance with Article [INSERT] above.
- 4. Information to be exchanged pursuant to Article [INSERT] above shall be provided to the Conference of the Parties.

L. Scientific, technical and legal cooperation

- 1. Each Party shall cooperate, in accordance with its national laws, regulations, practices and international obligations, and taking particular account of the needs of developing countries, in promoting, directly or through the secretariat of the Convention or other competent international bodies, the following:
 - (a) facilitation of the development, transfer and acquisition of technology related to tobacco control by other Parties:
 - (b) provision of technical, scientific, legal and other expertise to establish and strengthen national tobacco-control programmes, policies and measures aiming at, *inter alia*:
 - (i) building a strong legislative foundation as well as technical programmes, and assisting in the treatment of tobacco dependence;
 - (ii) assisting tobacco workers in the development of alternate livelihoods;
 - (iii) assisting tobacco growers in shifting agricultural production to alternate crops in an economically viable manner;
 - (iv) carrying out other activities to achieve the objective of this convention and its protocols;
 - (c) support for the establishment and maintenance of training programmes for appropriate personnel as provided in Article [INSERT];
 - (d) supply of necessary equipment for tobacco-control programmes and activities.
- 2. The Conference of the Parties shall determine how to establish a mechanism to promote and facilitate scientific, technical and legal cooperation.

M. Conference of the Parties

- 1. A Conference of the Parties is hereby established. The first session of the Conference shall be convened by the Director-General of the World Health Organization not later than one year after the entry into force of this convention. Thereafter, ordinary sessions of the Conference shall be held every year [and convened in conjunction with the World Health Assembly] unless otherwise decided by the Conference.
- 2. Extraordinary sessions of the Conference of the Parties shall be held at such other times as may be deemed necessary by the Conference, or at the written request of any Party, provided that, within six months of the request being communicated to them by the secretariat of the Convention, it is supported by at least one-third of the Parties.
- 3. [The rules of procedure of the Conference of the Parties and of any subsidiary body shall be the Rules of Procedure of the World Health Assembly.] The Conference shall agree upon and adopt by [simple majority vote] [two-thirds majority vote] [rules of procedure and] financial rules for itself and for any subsidiary body it may establish.
- 4. The Conference of the Parties shall keep under regular review the implementation of this

convention and its protocols and take the decisions necessary to promote the effective implementation of these instruments [and may adopt protocols, annexes and amendments to the convention, its protocols and annexes in accordance with Article [Development of the convention]]. To this end, it shall:

- (a) periodically examine the obligations of the Parties and the institutional arrangements under the convention, in the light of its objective, the experience gained in its implementation, and the evolution of scientific and technological knowledge, as well as prevailing socioeconomic conditions;
- (b) promote and facilitate the exchange of information pursuant to Article [Surveillance, Research and Exchange of Information];
- [(c) facilitate, at the request of two or more Parties, the coordination of measures adopted by them relevant to the implementation of this Convention and any applicable protocols;]
- (d) promote and guide the development and periodic refinement of comparable methodologies, in addition to those provided for in Article [Surveillance, Research and Exchange of Information] and Annexes [INSERT], relevant to the implementation of the Convention and its protocols;
- [(e) promote, in accordance with Articles [INSERT] as appropriate, the harmonization of appropriate strategies, plans, programmes, policies, legislation and other measures;]
- (f) promote programmes to assist Parties in implementing their obligations pursuant to Articles [INSERT];
- (g) assess the implementation of the provisions of this Convention and its protocols by the Parties, on the basis of information made available in accordance with Article [Reporting and Implementation];
- (h) consider and adopt regular reports on the implementation of the Convention and its protocols and arrange for their distribution;
- (i) make recommendations to the Parties, the World Health Organization, other United Nations bodies and other international organizations and bodies on any matters necessary for the implementation of the Convention and its protocols;
- (j) seek to mobilize financial resources to support secretariat services pursuant to Article [Secretariat] and to support the implementation of the Convention and its protocols in accordance with Articles [Financial Resources; Reporting and Implementation];
- [(k) establish such subsidiary bodies as it deems necessary for the implementation of the Convention, review their reports, and provide guidance to them;]
- (l) seek and utilize, where appropriate, the services and cooperation of, and information provided by, competent intergovernmental and nongovernmental organizations and bodies as a means of monitoring activities under the convention and its protocols;
- (m) exercise such other functions as are required for achieving the objective of the convention, as well as all other functions assigned to it thereunder.
- [5. The United Nations, specialized agencies of the United Nations, regional economic integration organizations not parties to the convention, nongovernmental organizations qualified in matters covered by the convention, as

well as any State not party to this Convention, may be represented by observers at meetings of the Conference of the Parties, subject to the relevant Rules of Procedure and decisions of the Conference of the Parties.]

N. Secretariat

- 1. The secretariat of this Convention shall be provided by the World Health Organization.
- 2. The functions of the secretariat shall be:
 - (a) to make arrangements for sessions of the Conference of the Parties and its subsidiary bodies and to provide them with services as required;
 - (b) to compile and transmit reports submitted to it pursuant to this Convention and any of its protocols;
 - (c) to facilitate support to the Parties, particularly developing-country Parties, on request, in the compilation and communication of information required in accordance with the provisions of this Convention;
 - (d) to prepare reports on its activities under this Convention and any of its protocols and submit them to the Conference of the Parties:
 - (e) to ensure, under the overall guidance of the Conference of the Parties, the necessary coordination with other relevant international bodies;
 - (f) to enter, under the overall guidance of the Conference of the Parties, into such administrative and contractual arrangements as may be required for the effective discharge of its functions;
 - (g) to perform the other secretariat functions specified in this Convention and in any of its protocols and such other functions as may be determined by the Conference of the Parties.

O. Support by the World Health Organization

- 1. The Conference of the Parties may call upon the World Health Organization to provide technical cooperation in achieving the objective of this Convention or in connection with questions falling within its mandate arising out of the application of the Convention and its protocols. The Organization shall accord such support in accordance with its programmes and within the limits of its resources.
- 2. The World Health Organization may, on its own initiative, make proposals to the Conference of the Parties.

P. Reporting and implementation

- 1. In accordance with guidelines agreed upon by the Conference of the Parties, each Party shall submit to the Conference the following data:
 - (a) information on tobacco control institutions, strategies, plans, programmes, policies, legislation and other measures initiated or implemented in accordance with the provisions of Articles [INSERT], together with information on enforcement, where appropriate;
 - (b) information on steps to carry out actions taken in accordance with Article [Financial Resources];

- (c) information on the economic, social and other consequences of various response strategies adopted to implement this convention and its protocols;
- (d) information on measures, in addition to those described above, that the Party has taken to implement the provisions of this convention and their effectiveness in meeting its objective;
- (e) description of measures planned by the Party to implement this convention.
- 2. Each developed-country Party and each other Party included in Annex [INSERT] shall make its initial report within six months of the entry into force for that Party of this Convention. Each Party not so listed shall make its initial report within two years of the entry into force for that Party of the Convention. The frequency of subsequent communications by all Parties shall be determined by the Conference of the Parties, taking into account the differentiated timetable set by this paragraph.
- 3. To assist the Conference of the Parties in the monitoring, assessment and review of the effective implementation of this Convention, the Conference may establish a subsidiary body which shall report regularly to the Conference. The guidelines for participation in this body, as well as its monitoring functions, will be determined by the Conference.
- 4. In order to provide timely advice in the implementation of this Convention, the Conference of the Parties may, as it deems necessary, appoint, taking into account the rules and practices of the World Health Organization, ad hoc panels to provide it with information and advice on specific issues regarding the current state of fields of science and technology relevant to the objective of the Convention. The members of these panels shall be appointed by the Conference on the recommendation of the Director-General of the World Health Organization, and shall serve in their personal capacity. The Conference shall decide on the terms of reference and the modalities of work of these panels.
- 5. Starting at its first session, the Conference of the Parties shall arrange for the provision to developing-country Parties of technical support, on request, in compiling and communicating information under this Article. Such support may be provided by other Parties, by competent international organizations and by the secretariat, as appropriate.

Q. Financial resources

- 1. Each Party undertakes to provide financial support and incentives in respect of its national activities intended to achieve the objective of this Convention, in accordance with its national plans, priorities and programmes.
- 2. A voluntary mechanism for the provision of financial resources on a grant or concessional basis, including the transfer of technology, is hereby established to function under the guidance of, and be accountable to, the Conference of the Parties. Its operation shall be entrusted to the World Health Organization. Pursuant to the objective of this Convention, the Conference shall determine the policy, strategy and programme priorities, as well as detailed criteria and guidelines for eligibility for, access to, and use of, the financial resources, including regular monitoring and evaluation of such use. The Conference shall decide on the arrangements to give effect to this provision after consultation with the World Health Organization.
- 3. The Parties recognize the important role that bilateral, regional and other channels can play in achieving the objective of this Convention. They shall consider providing, in accordance with their capabilities and national law, voluntary funding through such channels for comprehensive tobacco control programmes in support of this objective, taking into account the needs of developing countries.

[4. The Parties recognize that developed-country Parties that export manufactured tobacco products, or have branches of international tobacco companies exporting tobacco products from third countries, have a special responsibility to provide technical support to developing-country Parties to strengthen their national tobacco control programmes.]

R. Settlement of disputes

- 1. If a dispute arises between two or more Parties concerning the interpretation or application of this Convention or any of its protocols, those Parties shall consult among themselves with a view to resolving the dispute by negotiation.
- 2. If the parties to the dispute cannot reach agreement by negotiation, they may jointly seek the good offices of, or request mediation by, a third party.
- 3. Failure to reach agreement by negotiation or mediation shall not absolve parties to the dispute from the responsibility of continuing to seek to resolve it. When ratifying, accepting, approving or acceding to this Convention, or at any time thereafter, a State or regional economic integration organization may declare in writing to the Depository that, for a dispute not resolved in accordance with paragraph 1 or 2 above, it accepts, as compulsory, arbitration in accordance with procedures to be adopted by the Conference of the Parties.
- 4. [If all the parties to the dispute have not, in accordance with paragraph 3 above, accepted arbitration, the dispute shall, unless the parties otherwise agree, be submitted to conciliation. A conciliation commission shall be established as set out in paragraph 5 below at the request of one or more parties to the dispute.
- 5. Unless the parties agree otherwise:
 - (a) If the dispute is between two parties, each party shall appoint one member of the commission, and the two members so appointed shall appoint a third, who shall serve as chair.

If within three months of the appointment of the first member the second member has not been appointed, or within three months of the appointment of the second member the third has not been appointed, such appointment shall be made by [INSERT] at the request of either party.

- (b) If the dispute is between more than two parties, the parties shall agree on three members of the commission and designate one of these as chair. If within three months of the first request for the establishment of the commission no such agreement shall have been reached, the members of the commission shall be appointed and the chair designated by [INSERT] at the request of any party.
- 6. Unless the parties agree otherwise, all matters concerning the conciliation shall be determined by the commission, acting by simple majority. The commission shall render a recommendatory award, which the parties shall consider in good faith.]
- 7. The provisions of this Article shall apply with respect to any protocol, unless otherwise provided therein.

S. Development of the Convention

[To be formulated at a later session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body]

T. Final Clauses

[To be formulated at a later session of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body]

= = =